## A THESIS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF ENGINEERING

# Characterization of Antioxidant

# **Potential of Methanolic and Enzymatic**

# **Extracts from Blueberry**

(Vaccinium corymbosum L.)



## Watagodage Sarath Mahinda Senevirathne

Department of Food Science and Engineering GRADUATE SCHOOL CHEJU NATIONAL UNIVERSITY

2005.12

# Characterization of Antioxidant Potential of Methanolic and Enzymatic Extracts from Blueberry

## (Vaccinium corymbosum L.)

## Watagodage Sarath Mahinda Senevirathne (Supervised by Professor Jin-Hwan Ha)

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirement for the degree of Master of Engineering



This thesis has been examined and approved.

Thesis director, Yeung-Joo Kang, Prof. of Food Science and Engineering

You-Jin Jeon, Prof. of Marine Biotechnology

Jin-Hwan Ha, Prof. of Food Science and Engineering

Date

Department of Food Science and Engineering GRADUATE SCHOOL CHEJU NATIONAL UNIVERSITY

## Contents

	V
List of Figures	vii
List of Tables	ix
INTRODUCTION	1
Part I	5
Characterization of antioxidant potential of methanolic extr	act and
its fractions from highbush blueberry (Vaccinium corymbosi	<b>ım L.)</b> 5
1. ABSTRACT	5
2. MATERIALS AND METHODS	6
2.1. Materials	6
2.2. Proximate chemical composition of blueberry	6
2.3. Methanolic extraction and solvent fractionation	7
2.4. Dpph radical scavenging assay	9
2.5. Superoxide anion $(o_2 \overline{})$ scavenging assay	9
2.6. Hydrogen peroxide (h <sub>2</sub> o <sub>2</sub> ) scavenging assay	10
2.7. Hydroxyl radical (ho <sup>-</sup> ) scavenging assay	10
2.8. Nitric oxide radical (no <sup>.</sup> ) scavenging assay	11
2.9. Ferrous ion chelating ability	11
2.10. Measurement of reducing power	12
2.11. Oxidation of fish oil or linoleic acid	12
2.12. Thiobarbituric acid-reactive substances assay (tbars)	13
2.13. Conjugated diene hydroperoxides (cdh) assay	13
2.14. Weight gaining assay	13
2.15. Total phenolic content assay	14
2.16. Calculation of 50% inhibition concentration (ic <sub>50</sub> )	14

2.17. Statistical analysis	15
3. RESULTS	16
4. DISCUSSION	
4.1. Proximate chemical composition	
4.2. DPPH radical scavenging activity	
4.3. Superoxide anion $(O_2 \overline{})$ scavenging activity	27
4.4. Hydrogen peroxide (H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> ) scavenging activity	27
4.5. Hydroxyl radical (HO <sup>·</sup> ) scavenging activity	
4.6. Nitric Oxide radical (NO ·) scavenging activity	29
4.7. Ferrous ion chelating ability	
4.8. Reducing power	
4.9. Thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS)	
4.10. Conjugated diene hydroperoxide (CDH)	
	22
4.11. Weight gaining	
<ul><li>4.11. Weight gaining</li><li>4.12. Total phenolic content</li></ul>	
4.12. Total phenolic content	
4.12. Total phenolic content	34 35 highbush
4.12. Total phenolic content Part II Antioxidant potential of enzymatic extracts from	34 35 <b>highbush</b> 35
4.12. Total phenolic content Part II Antioxidant potential of enzymatic extracts from blueberry (Vaccinium corymbosum L.)	
4.12. Total phenolic content         Part II         Antioxidant potential of enzymatic extracts from         blueberry (Vaccinium corymbosum L.)         1. ABSTRACT	
<ul> <li>4.12. Total phenolic content</li></ul>	

2.8 Nitric Oxide radical (NO) scavenging assay	41
2.9 Ferrous ion chelating ability	41
2.10 Measurement of reducing power	
2.11 Lipid peroxidation inhibitory activity in a hemoglobi	n-induced
linoleic acid system	
2.12 Total phenolic content assay	
2.13 Calculation of 50% inhibition concentration (IC <sub>50</sub> )	
2.14 Statistical analysis	44
3. RESULTS	45
4. DISCUSSION	
4.1. DPPH radical scavenging activity	
4.2. Superoxide anion $(O_2, \overline{})$ scavenging activity	
4.3. Hydrogen peroxide (H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> ) scavenging activity	
4.4. Hydroxyl radical (HO) scavenging activity	
4.5. Nitric Oxide radical (NO) scavenging activity	55
4.6. Ferrous ion chelating ability	56
4.7. Reducing power	57
4.8. Lipid peroxidation inhibitory activity in a hemoglobin	n-induced
linoleic acid system	58
4.9. Total phenolic content	59
Part III	60
Inhibitory activity of Alcalase and AMG extracts from	highbush
blueberry (Vaccinium corymbosum L.) on H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> indu	iced DNA
damage	60
1. ABSTRACT	60
2. MATERIALS AND METHODS	61
2.1. Materials	61

2.2. Preparation of enzymatic extracts	61
2.3. Isolation and cryoconservation of rat lymphocytes	61
2.4. Incubation of lymphocytes with enzymatic extracts from	
highbush blueberry	62
2.5. Determination of DNA damage reduction (Comet assay)	62
3. RESULTS	64
4. DISCUSSION	68
SUMMARY	70
REFERENCES	72
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	82





(AMG, Celluclast, Termamyl, Ultraflo, 5 Viscozyme) (Alcalase, Flavourzyme, 5 가 Kojizyme, Nutrase, Protamex) Viscozyme DPPH 가 , AMG NO 가 가 metal . chelating AMG linoleic acid 가 DNA , , DNA Comet assay , JEJU NATIONAL UNIVERSIT DNA ,

DNA

,

,

가 가

가

가

AMG

Alcalase

# List of Figures

Fig. 1	Scheme of solvent fractionation of blueberry
	(Vaccinium corymbosum L.).
Fig. 2	Reducing power of different fractions of 75%
	methanolic extract from blueberry.
Fig. 3	Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic
	extract from blueberry on the TBARS value of fish
	oil oxidation stored at 60°C for 12 days.
Fig. 4	Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic
	extract from blueberry on the TBARS value of
	linoleic acid oxidation stored at 60°C for 12 days.
Fig. 5	Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic
	extract from blueberry on the formation of conjugated
	diene hydroperoxides (absorbance at 234 nm) in fish
	oil stored at 60°C for 12 days
Fig. 6	Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic
	extract from blueberry on the formation of conjugated
	diene hydroperoxides (absorbance at 234 nm) in
	linoleic acid stored at 60°C for 12 days.
Fig. 7	Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic
	extract from blueberry on weight gain in fish oil
	stored at 60°C for 12 days.

- Fig. 8 Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic extract from blueberry on weight gain in linoleic acid stored at 60°C for 12 days.
- Fig. 9 Reducing power of carbohydrase extract from blueberry.
- Fig. 10 Reducing power of protease extract from blueberry.
- Fig. 11 The effect of different concentrations of Alcalase extract on  $H_2O_2$  induced rat lymphocytes DNA damage.
- Fig. 12 Comet images of rat lymphocytes.
- Fig. 13 The effect of different concentrations of AMG extract on  $H_2O_2$  induced rat lymphocytes DNA damage.

Fig. 14 Comet images of rat lymphocytes.



## List of Tables

Table 1	Proximate chemical composition of blueberry (Vaccinium
	corymbosum L.)
Table 2	Antioxidative effect of different fractions of blueberry
	(Vaccinium corymbosum L.)
Table 3	Coefficient of correlation among total phenolics and other
	antioxidant assays
Table 4	Characteristics of different carbohydrases and proteases in
	hydrolysis process
Table 5	Antioxidative effect of enzymatic extracts (carbohydrases)
	from blueberry (Vaccinium corymbosum L.) on DPPH,
	ROS, NO $\cdot$ scavenging and metal chelating
Table 6	Antioxidative effect of enzymatic extracts (proteases) from
	blueberry (Vaccinium corymbosum L.) on DPPH, ROS,
	NO· scavenging and metal chelating
Table 7	Lipid peroxidation inhibitory activity of enzymatic
	extracts from blueberry in a hemoglobin-induced linoleic
	acid system
Table 8	Coefficient of correlation between total phenolics and
	other antioxidant assays in carbohydrase extracts
Table 9	Coefficient of correlation between total phenolics and
	other antioxidant assays in protease extracts

### INTRODUCTION

Interest in potential antioxidant compounds from natural sources in pharmaceutical and functional food industries have resulted in enormous amount of research with natural sources to find bioactive compounds to characterize them and to find the mode of actions.

Reactive oxygen species (ROS) and reactive nitrogen species (RNS) are continuously formed as a result of normal cellular functions under pathological process and toxic exposure during cell life. ROS and RNS include free radicals such as superoxide anion ( $O_2^{-1}$ ), hydroxyl (HO<sup>-</sup>), nitric oxide (NO<sup>-</sup>), peroxynitrite (ONOO<sup>-</sup>) and non free-radical species such as hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) and singlet oxygen (<sup>1</sup>O<sub>2</sub>) (Halliwell and Gutteridge, 1990; Brand, 2000; Sanchez-Moreno, 2002). ROS and RNS are able to damage the essential biomolecules in the body including nucleic acids, proteins, lipids and carbohydrates (Halliwell and Gutteridge, 1990). Human body has various defense mechanisms to eliminate the ROS and RNS and reduce the oxidative damage. Antioxidants can interfere with the oxidation process by scavenging free radicals, chelating free catalytic metals and also by acting as oxygen scavengers. Hence, the use of antioxidants may contribute to prevent oxidative damages caused by ROS and RNS.

Lipid oxidation is an important chemical change that lowers the sensory quality of food. The primary and secondary products of lipid oxidation are detrimental to health. The unsaturated nature of fatty acids makes them subject to oxidation easily and produces a variety of lipid oxidation products. Further, fatty acids are recognized to play an essential role in human health and nutrition. Eicosapentaenoic and docosahexaenoic acids are essential polyunsaturated fatty acids in omega-3 group, which possess in fish oil. Further, they are the precursors of effective anti-aggregatory substances potential in reducing cardiovascular diseases, carcinogenesis and allergies (Kinsella, 1987; Innis, 1991). Linoleic acid is in omega-6 series, which is also an essential fatty acid, and it is a common constituent of commercially available food oils including fish oil and most of the vegetable oils.

As synthetic antioxidants have been suspected for carcinogenic and a variety of unidentified health disorders (Safer and Al-Nughamish, 1999; Madsen and Bertelsen, 1995), a number of studies have been conducted to investigate the potential antioxidants from natural sources (Abdalla and Roozen, 1999; Siriwardhana et al., 2003; Athukorala et al., 2003).

The enzymatic hydrolysis has been reported excellent yields of desired compounds from the raw material tissues and cells and it present an easily accessible extraction and purification process in the industry (Chiang, Shih and Chu, 1999; Fleurennce, 1999; Heo et al., 2003; Jeon et al., 2000; Siriwardhana et al., 2004). Furthermore, enzymatic hydrolysis process possesses the number of advantages and characteristic features compared to conventional extraction procedures. Water solubility, higher extraction efficacy, greater variation of constituents, minimized environmental pollution and relatively less expensiveness are some of those advantages in the enzymatic hydrolysis process. The enzymes can work primarily by macerating the tissues and breaking down the cell walls and complex interior storage materials to release the bioactive compounds. Furthermore, high molecular weight polysaccharides and protein will be resulted in the hydrolysis process, which can contribute to enhance the antioxidant potential (Ahn et al., 2004; Heo et al., 2003; Ramos and Xiong, 2002).

Alkaline comet assay (single-cell gel electrophoresis) is a simple, rapid and very sensitive technique for detecting DNA strands breaks at the individual cell level (Singh et al., 1998). It requires a small number of cells and it takes short time to complete the assay. The comet assay is now frequently used in genotoxicity testing, DNA repair studies and population biomonitoring.

Highbush blueberry (*Vaccinium corymbosum* L.) is a shrub with many stems, which grows up to 10 feet and has clusters of bell shaped white flowers, which are abundantly grown in Canada and United State. Japan and Korea have also started to cultivate blueberry recently. A higher antioxidant capacity has been reported in blueberries compared to other fruits and vegetables (Prior et al., 1998). Lowbush blueberry has higher *in vitro* antioxidant capacity than the cultivated highbush blueberry (Kalt et al., 1999). Further, blueberry contains chlorogenic acid as the important antioxidant compound and they are also rich in phytochemicals such as anthocyanin (secondary plant metabolite). Numerous *in vitro* experiments have been indicated that anthocyanins and other phenolics in berries have wide range of potential anti-cancer and heart disease properties including antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, and cell regulatory effects.

The objective of the present work was to characterize the antioxidant activity of 75% methanolic extract and its fractions and enzymatic extract from highbush blueberry using variety of *in-vitro* methods to assess the stable DPPH, HO<sup>•</sup>, NO<sup>•</sup>,  $O_2^{--}$  radicals scavenging, H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> scavenging, reducing power and metal chelating ability. Further, ability

of the ethyl acetate fraction of methanolic extract to inhibit the lipid peroxidation in fish oil and linoleic acid as well as the lipid peroxidation activity of enzymatic extracts in hemoglobin induced linoleic acid system were also evaluated in this work. A susceptibility of rat lymphocyte DNA to oxidative stress was also evaluated in this study exposing to hydrogen peroxide.



#### Part I

Characterization of antioxidant potential of methanolic extract and its fractions from highbush blueberry (*Vaccinium corymbosum* L.)

#### **1. ABSTRACT**

The antioxidant potential of 75% methanolic extract and its different fractions from highbush blueberry (Vaccinium corymbosum L.) were investigated using different reactive oxygen species (ROS), nitric oxide (NO<sup>.</sup>), metal chelating and lipid peroxidation assays. Methylene chloride and 75% methanol fractions showed equal higher activities (IC<sub>50</sub> 0.010 mg/mL) in hydroxyl radical (HO<sup>.</sup>) scavenging. Higher hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) scavenging values were reported for the ethyl acetate and methylene chloride fractions and their IC<sub>50</sub> values were 0.20 and 0.15 mg/mL respectively. Nitric oxide (NO<sup>.</sup>) and 1,1diphenyl-2-picrylhydrazyl radical (DPPH) scavenging activities were higher in ethyl acetate and methylene chloride fractions. Chloroform and water fractions showed higher activities in superoxide  $(O_2^{-})$ scavenging. All fractions showed strong activities in metal chelating compared with commercial antioxidants tested. 0.1% ethyl acetate fraction showed notable capacity to suppress lipid peroxidation in both fish oil and linoleic acid. Phenolic content was measured in all the fractions and methanolic extract. Of the fractions, ethyl acetate showed high phenolic content.

#### 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### 2.1. Materials

Butylated hydroxytoluene (BHT), Butylated hydroxyanisole (BHA), sulfoxide  $\alpha$ -tocopherol. dimethyl (DMSO), 1,1-diphenyl-2picrylhydrazyl (DPPH), nitro blue tetrazolium salt (NBT), xanthine, xanthine oxidase, fish oil, linoleic acid, thiobarbituric acid (TBA), trichloro acetic acid (TCA), Folin-Ciocalteu reagent, sodium nitroprusside and sulfanilic acid were purchased from Sigma Co. (St. Louis, USA), N-1-naphthylethylene diamine dihydrochloride was purchased from Hayashi Pure Chemical Industries Ltd. (Osaka, Japan). Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), peroxidase, 2, 3-Azino-bis (3-ethyl-benzthiazolin)-6-sulfonic acid (ABTS), and deoxyribose were purchased from Fluka Co. (Buchs, Switzerland). All other chemicals used were of analytical grade supplied by Fluka or Sigma Co.

#### 2.2. Proximate chemical composition of blueberry

Proximate chemical composition of blueberry was determined according to AOAC guidelines (AOAC, 1990). Crude protein was determined by Kjeldahl method, crude carbohydrate was determined by phenol-sulphuric acid reaction (absorbance at 480 nm,) using glucose as the calibration standard, crude lipid was determined by Soxhlet method and crude ash was calculated by keeping samples in the drytype furnace at 550°C until white or light grey ash results.

#### 2.3. Methanolic extraction and solvent fractionation

Blueberry were collected from the farm belongs to Jeju Nong San Co. Ltd. in Jeju-Do of Korea during a full month of May, 2004 and they were rinsed with deionised water before freeze-drying. Then, freeze dried blueberry was pulverized into fine powder using a grinder (MF 10 basic mill, GMBH & CO., Staufen, Germany) and sieved through a 300 um standard testing sieve. A forty-gram of ground blueberry powder was mixed in 75% methanol (1000 mL) and kept in the shaking incubator at 25°C for one day and filtered in a vacuum using Whatman No.1 (Whatman Ltd., England) filter paper. Later, solvent fractionation of 75% methanol extract was done with *n*-hexane, chloroform, ethyl acetate and methylene chloride respectively (Fig.1). After solvent fractionation, methanol extract and its organic fractions were tested for ROS, NO, reducing power and metal chelating activities together with final aqueous fraction. Ethyl acetate fraction was subjected to the lipid peroxidation analysis. In each assay, all activities were compared with the value of commercial antioxidants (BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol) dissolved in methanol.



Fig. 1. Scheme of solvent fractionation of blueberry (*Vaccinium corymbosum* L.)

#### 2.4. DPPH radical scavenging assay

DPPH scavenging potential of the blueberry samples were measured based on the scavenging ability of stable 1, 1-diphenyl-2-picrylhdrazyl (DPPH) radicals. The method modified by Brand-Williams et al. (1995) was employed to investigate the DPPH radical scavenging activity. Freshly prepared 2 mL DPPH (3x10<sup>-5</sup> M in DMSO) solution was thoroughly mixed with 2 mL of blueberry samples. The reaction mixture was incubated for 1 hr at room temperature. The absorbance of resultant mixture was recorded at 517 nm using UV-VIS spectrophotometer (Opron 3000 Hanson Tech. Co. Ltd., Korea).

#### **2.5.** Superoxide anion (O<sub>2</sub>.<sup>-</sup>) scavenging assay

The superoxide scavenging ability of the blueberry samples were assessed by the method of Nagai et al. (2001). The reaction mixture contained 0.48 mL of 0.05 M sodium carbonate buffer (pH 10.5), 0.02 mL of 3 mM xanthine, 0.02 mL of 3 mM ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), and 0.02 mL of 0.15% bovine serum albumin, 0.02 mL of 0.75 mM NBT and 0.02 mL of blueberry samples. After incubation at 25°C for 20 min, 6mU XOD was added to the mixture to initiate the reaction, which was carried out at 25°C for 20 min. Reaction was terminated, by adding 0.02 mL of 6 mM CuCl. The absorbance of the mixture was recorded at 560 nm.

#### 2.6. Hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) scavenging assay

The hydrogen peroxide scavenging ability of the blueberry samples were investigated based on the scavenging of the hydrogen peroxide in ABTS-peroxidase system described by Muller (1995). Eighty microliter of each blueberry sample and 20  $\mu$ L of 10 mM hydrogen peroxide was mixed with 100  $\mu$ L of phosphate buffer (pH 5.0, 0.1 M) in a 96-microwell plate and the samples were incubated at 37°C for 5 min. Subsequently, 30  $\mu$ L of freshly prepared ABTS (1.25 mM) and 30  $\mu$ L of peroxidase were added and incubated at 37°C for another 10 min. The absorbance of the resulting mixture was recorded using ELISA reader (Sunrise; Tecan Co. Ltd., Austria) at 405 nm.

# 2.7. Hydroxyl radical (HO<sup>.</sup>) scavenging assay

Ability of the blueberry samples to scavenge the HO<sup>•</sup> generated by Fenton reaction was measured according to the modified method of Chung et al. (1997). The Fenton reaction mixture containing of 200  $\mu$ L of 10 mM FeSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O, 200  $\mu$ L of 10 mM EDTA and 200  $\mu$ L of 10 mM 2-deoxyribose was mixed with 1.2 mL of 0.1 M phosphate buffer (pH 7.4) containing 200  $\mu$ L of blueberry samples. Thereafter, 200  $\mu$ L of 10 mM H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> was added to the mixture before incubation at 37°C for 4 h. After incubation, 1 mL of 2.8% TCA and 1 mL of 1% TBA were added and placed in the boiling water bath for 10 min. Then, the resultant mixture was allowed to cool to room temperature and centrifuged at 395 x g for 5 min. The absorbance was recorded at 532 2.8. Nitric Oxide radical (NO<sup>•</sup>) scavenging assay

Sodium nitroprusside in aqueous solution at physiological pH (7.4) spontaneously produce nitric oxide, which reacts with oxygen to produce nitrite ions, which can be determined by the use of Griess Illosvoy reaction (Garrat, 1964). Griess Illosvoy reagent was slightly modified using naphthylethylenediamine dihydrochloride (0.1% w/v)instead of 1-naphthylamine (5%). Scavengers of nitric oxide compete with oxygen and reduce the production of nitric oxide (Marcocci et al., 1994). The reaction mixture (3 mL) containing 2 mL of 10 mM sodium nitroprusside, 0.5 mL of phosphate buffer saline (pH 7.4, 0.01 M) and 0.5 mL of extract was incubated at 25°C for 150 min. Thereafter, 0.5mL of the reaction mixture containing nitrite was pipetted and mixed with 1 mL of sulfanilic acid reagent (0.33% in 20% glacial acetic acid) and allowed to stand for 5 min for completing diazotisation. Then, 1 mL of naphthylethylenediamine dihydrochloride (0.1%) was added, and allowed to stand for 30 min in diffused light. The absorbance of the pink coloured chromophore was measured at 540 nm.

#### 2.9. Ferrous ion chelating ability

A method by Decker and Welch (1990) was used to investigate the ferrous ion chelating ability of blueberry samples. Five milliliters of each blueberry sample was mixed with 0.1 mL of 2 mM FeCl<sub>2</sub> and 0.2 mL of 5 mM ferrozine solutions. The absorbance at 562 nm was

nm.

determined after 10 min. A complex of  $Fe^{2+}/ferrozine$  showed strong absorbance at 562 nm.

#### 2.10. Measurement of reducing power

Reducing power was investigated using the method developed by Oyaizu (1986). A 2.5 mL blueberry sample was mixed with 2.5 mL of phosphate buffer (200 mM, pH 6.6) and 2.5 mL of 1% potassium ferricyanide. The mixture was placed in a water bath at 50°C for 20 min. The resulting solution was cooled rapidly, mixed with 2.5 mL of 10% trichloroacetic acid and centrifuged at 3000 x g for 10 min. A 5.0 mL fraction from the supernatant was mixed with 5 mL of distilled water and 1 mL of 1% ferric chloride. The absorbance of the resultant mixture was measured at 700 nm after 10 min. Higher the absorbance value exhibit, stronger the reducing power.

#### 2.11. Oxidation of fish oil or linoleic acid

Fish oil or linoleic acid was exposed to accelerated oxidation condition similar to the method used by Abdalla and Roozen (1999). Fish oil or linoleic acid samples (50 g) containing 0.1%, 0.05% and 0.01% (w/w) of the blueberry extract were incubated at 60°C in the darkness for 12 days. Initial 6 h incubation was done without closing the cap of the bottles in order to remove the methanol, which was added to dissolve the organic solvent extract. Further, commercial antioxidants (BHT, BHA and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol), which used for oil experiments were added at the concentration of 0.01% (w/w).

#### 2.12. Thiobarbituric acid-reactive substances assay (TBARS)

This assay was based on the method described by Madsen et al. (1998) and was conducted every 2 days for 12 days. One gram of the fish oil or linoleic acid was dissolved in 3.5 mL of cyclohexane and 4.5 mL of TCA-TBA mixture (7.5% TCA and 0.34% TBA) subsequently. The resultant mixture was vortex for 5 min and centrifuged at 2780 x g for 15 min. The TCA-TBA phase was removed and heated in a boiling water bath for 10 min. The absorbance was recorded at 532 nm and the antioxidant capacity was expressed as equivalent  $\mu$ mol of malonaldehyde per kg oil. TBARS concentration was obtained from a standard curve based on tetraethoxypropane.

#### 2.13. Conjugated diene hydroperoxides (CDH) assay

Conjugated diene hydroperoxide content was detected every twoday interval as described by Roozen et al. (1994). Fifty milligrams of fish oil or linoleic acid sample (stored under accelerated oxidation conditions) was mixed with 5 mL of cyclohexane and vortex. CDH absorbance was recorded at 234 nm.

#### 2.14. Weight gaining assay

This experiment was conducted according to the procedure forwarded by Wanasundara and Shahidi (1996) with slight modifications. Two grams from each sample, prepared for lipid peroxidation were separated into aluminium petri dishes and traces of water in the samples were removed keeping them in the vacuum oven at 35°C for 12 hrs. Oxidation condition of the samples was accelerated in the forced air oven at 65°C, and percentage weight gaining was recorded for 12 days as in the procedure described by Yan et al. (25).

#### 2.15. Total phenolic content assay

Total phenolic content was determined according to the protocol described by Chandler and Dodds (1993). One millilitre of blueberry sample was mixed in a test tube containing 1 mL of 95% ethanol, 5 mL of distilled water and 0.5 mL of 50% Foiln-Ciocalteu reagent .The resultant mixture was allowed to react for 5 min and 1 mL of 5% Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub> was added. It was mixed thoroughly and placed in dark for 1 h and absorbance was recorded at 725 nm in the UV-VIS spectrophotometer. A gallic acid standard curve was obtained for the calculation of phenolic content.

#### 2.16. Calculation of 50% inhibition concentration (IC<sub>50</sub>)

The concentration of the extract (mg/mL) that required scavenging 50% of radicals was calculated by using the percent scavenging activities of four different extract concentrations. Percent scavenging activity was calculated as  $[1-(A_i-A_j)/Ac] \times 100\%$ .

Where;  $A_i$  is the absorbance measured with different blueberry fractions in the particular assay with ROS source;  $A_j$  is the absorbance measured with different blueberry fractions in the particular assay but without ROS source;  $A_c$  is the absorbance of control with particular solvent (without blueberry fractions).

#### 2.17. Statistical analysis

All experiments were conducted in triplicate (n=3) and an ANOVA test (using SPSS 11.5 statistical software) was used to compare the mean values of each treatment. Significant differences between the means of parameters were determined by using Duncan test (P < 0.05).



Composition	Wet (%)	Dry (%)
	Carro	
Moisture	86.4±2.30	5.89±1.3
Ash	0.1±0.06	1.48±0.4
Protein	전 전 10.6±0.03	1.88±0.6
Fat	0.1±0.07	2.39±0.3
Carbohydrate	12.8±1.10	88.36±1.7
11 data are means of three	All data are means of three determinations (mean + SD n=3)	
22 TT TO STIDUIT OT DIDN TT		

### 3. RESULTS

Fraction T	Total phenolic content			IC <sub>20</sub>	IC30 (mg/mL)		
m)	(mg'100g dried sample)	DPPH	1 0 <sup>2</sup>	$H_2O_2$	OH	·ON	Metal chelating
7.5% Methanol extract	1659±9.4	0.09 <sup>4</sup> ±0.03	7.60 <sup>f</sup> ±0.31	0.68'±0.01	0.010*00.00	4.70*±0.16	0.011*±0.003
n-H exane	790±4.5	0.097 <sup>c</sup> ±0.03	9.50 <sup>€±0.42</sup>	1.10*±0.03	0.012*±0.00	9.60 <sup>&amp;±0</sup> .21	0.010*±0.001
Chloroform	1176±6.7	0.120 <sup>c</sup> ±0.04	2.30°±0.11	1.30 <sup>f</sup> ±0.02	0.017*±0.00	3.90 <sup>d</sup> ±0.11	0.010*±0.001
Ethyl acetate	2430±8.2	0.025 <sup>&amp;b</sup> ±0.00	2.70 <sup>d</sup> ±0.12	0.20 <sup>b</sup> ±0.01	0.012*00.00	3.00 <sup>4</sup> ±0.13	0.012*±0.004
Methylene chloride	764±4.3	0.079 <sup>34</sup> ±0.01	3.50°±0.14	0.15 10.01	0.010*00.00	3.10 <sup>c</sup> ±0.09	0.011 ±0.003
Aqueous	1379±8.7	0.100 <sup>°</sup> ±0.06	2,30,±0.11	0.97 <sup>4</sup> ±0.03	0.011*±0.00	5.50 <sup>f</sup> ±0.21	0.011*±0.003
BHT		0.374 <sup>d</sup> ±0.03	0.18 ±0.01	2.20 <sup>6<u>4</u>0.04</sup>	0.027 <sup>4</sup> ±0.00	1.63 <sup>4</sup> ±0.06	3.300 <sup>b</sup> ±0.024
a-Tocopheral		0.018 <sup>1</sup> ±0.00	1.60 <sup>0</sup> ±0.08	3.20 <sup>h</sup> ±0.04	0.051 <sup>4</sup> ±0.00	2.34 <sup>b</sup> ±0.06	4.300 <sup>c</sup> ±0.027

Table 2. Antioxidative effect of different fractions of blueberry (Vaccinium corymbosum L.)

All data are means of three determinations. (mean  $\pm$  SD, n=3)

Significant differences at P < 0.05 indicated with different letters.

	DPPH		$H_2O_2$	-0H	·ON	Metal chelating
Total phenolics 0.458	0.458		0.135	0.002	0.208	0.607
All are (+) value.	aj.	<b>학교 중앙도서관</b> DNAL UNIVERSITY LIBRARY				



Fig. 2. Reducing power of 75% methanolic extract and its different fractions from blueberry.



Fig. 3. Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic extract from blueberry on the TBARS value of fish oil oxidation stored at 60°C for 12 days. BHA, BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol were investigated at 0.01% (w/w) concentration. BB=blueberry.



Fig. 4. Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic extract from blueberry on the TBARS value of linoleic acid oxidation stored at 60°C for 12 days. BHA, BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol were investigated at 0.01% (w/w) concentration. BB=blueberry.



Fig. 5. Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic extract from blueberry on the formation of conjugated diene hydroperoxides (absorbance at 234 nm) in fish oil stored at 60°C for 12 days. BHA, BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol were investigated at 0.01% (w/w) concentration. BB=blueberry.



Fig. 6. Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic extract from blueberry on the formation of conjugated diene hydroperoxides (absorbance at 234 nm) in linoleic acid stored at 60°C for 12 days. BHA, BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol were investigated at 0.01% (w/w) concentration. BB=blueberry.



Fig. 7. Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic extract from blueberry on weight gain in fish oil stored at 60°C for 12 days. BHA, BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol were investigated at 0.01% (w/w) concentration. BB=blueberry.



Fig. 8. Effect of ethyl acetate fraction of 75% methanolic extract from blueberry on weight gain in linoleic acid stored at 60°C for 12 days. BHA, BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol were investigated at 0.01% (w/w) concentration. BB=blueberry.
#### 4. **DISCUSSION**

#### 4.1. Proximate chemical composition

The proximate chemical composition of blueberry (*Vaccinium corymbosum* L.) is shown in Table 1.

#### 4.2. DPPH radical scavenging activity

The free radical scavenging activities of blueberry extracts were evaluated using DPPH assay. DPPH possesses a proton free radical having characteristic absorption, which decreases on the exposure to radical scavengers (Yamaguchi et al., 1998). Due to hydrogen/electron donating ability of antioxidants, they can scavenge the DPPH radicals.

Ethyl acetate fraction showed significantly higher (P < 0.05) activity (IC<sub>50</sub> 0.025±0.00 mg/mL) in DPPH radical scavenging than that of BHT (IC<sub>50</sub> 0.374±0.03 mg/mL). The second highest scavenging activity was detected in methylene chloride fraction (IC<sub>50</sub> 0.079±0.01 mg/mL). All the other fractions also showed significantly higher (P < 0.05) values than that of BHT. The differences in antioxidant activity in a particular assay are largely a function of the ratio of hydrophilic and hydrophobic nature of phenolic compounds. Our data also proved that different organic solvent fractions show different activity in DPPH scavenging. This demonstrates the distribution of polar and non-polar antioxidant compounds of blueberry. Further, the antioxidant potential of phenolic compounds depends on the redox properties and chemical structures of those compounds which may take part in neutralizing free radicals,

chelating metal ions and quenching singlet oxygen, by delocalization or decomposing peroxides (Zheng and Wang, 2001; Pizzale et al., 2002). Rossi et al. (2003) also have reported the same results in DPPH radical scavenging by highbush blueberry juice. The results present in this study suggest that most of the free radical scavenging components tended to be concentrated in hydrophilic solvent fractions.

#### **4.3.** Superoxide anion $(O_2, \overline{})$ scavenging activity

Superoxide anion radicals are produced in cellular oxidation process and act as a precursor for some of other reactive oxygen species ( $H_2O_2$ and HO) in living cells (Liu and Ng, 2000).

Superoxide scavenging activities of blueberry extracts were estimated using xanthine-xanthine oxidase system (NBT method) and the results are shown in Table 2. Chloroform and final aqueous fractions showed the equal highest (IC<sub>50</sub> 2.3±0.11 mg/mL) activities in superoxide anion scavenging but significantly lower (P < 0.05) than those of BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol (IC<sub>50</sub> 0.18±0.01 and 1.60±0.08 mg/mL respectively). Superoxide anions indirectly initiate the lipid peroxidation by producing singlet oxygen and hydroxyl radicals. Hence, the O<sub>2</sub>·<sup>-</sup> scavenging ability of blueberry shown in this study suggests that blueberry has beneficial effects for decreasing toxicity of the superoxide anions.

#### 4.4. Hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) scavenging activity

Hydrogen peroxide is a non-radical reactive oxygen species, which

derived from normal metabolism. Hydrogen peroxide can cross membranes and may gradually oxidize a number of compounds. All fractions of methanolic extract showed significantly higher (P < 0.05) activities than those of commercial antioxidants (Table 2) in  $H_2O_2$ scavenging. Methylene chloride and ethyl acetate fractions showed strong activities (IC<sub>50</sub> 0.15±0.01 and 0.20±0.01 mg/mL respectively) and these were significantly higher (P < 0.05) than those of BHT and  $\alpha$ tocopherol (IC<sub>50</sub>  $2.2\pm0.04$  and  $3.2\pm0.04$  mg/mL respectively). Methanolic extract and the final aqueous fraction also showed higher activities (IC<sub>50</sub>  $0.68\pm0.01$  and  $0.97\pm0.03$  mg/mL respectively) in H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> scavenging. From our results it is clear that it shows different scavenging activities in polar and non-polar extracts. This may be due to presence of different H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> scavenging phenolic antioxidants in those fractions. Further, most H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> scavenging compounds present in these fractions are concentrated into ethyl acetate and methylene chloride fractions, which are more hydrophilic in nature.

#### 4.5. Hydroxyl radical (HO<sup>.</sup>) scavenging activity

Hydroxyl radical is the most reactive oxygen species among ROS. It can be formed from  $H_2O_2$  under a variety of stress conditions and are involved in various cellular disorders (Halliwell and Gutteridge, 1984; Tiedemann, 1997).

Methanol extract and mthylene chloride fractions showed the highest activity, which was  $IC_{50} 0.010\pm0.00$  mg/mL, while the final aqueous fraction showed the second highest activity ( $IC_{50} 0.011\pm00$  mg/mL) in hydroxyl radical scavenging (Table 2). Ethyl acetate and *n*-

hexane fractions also showed slightly higher activities ( $IC_{50} 0.012 \pm 0.00$ mg/mL) while chloroform fraction exhibited IC<sub>50</sub> 0.017 $\pm$ 0.00 mg/mL in the scavenging. The activities of all the fractions from blueberry were higher than those of commercial antioxidants; BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol (IC<sub>50</sub>0.027±0.00 and 0.051±0.00 mg/mL respectively). However, there is no significant difference (P < 0.05) between all the fractions and the commercial antioxidants tested. Hydroxyl radicals are capable of abstracting hydrogen atoms from the membranes and bring about peroxidic reactions of lipids (Kidata et al., 1997). Hence, it can be expected that blueberry extract would show antioxidant effects against lipid peroxidation on biomembranes and scavenge the hydroxyl radicals at the stage of initiation and termination of peroxy radicals. Further, our values were higher than the values obtained by Rossi et al. (2003) for highbush blueberry juice. Both hydrophobic and hydrophilic fractions showed strong activity in the scavenging, indicating that both kinds of polyphenolic antioxidants present in blueberry. The ability to quench hydroxyl radicals by the antioxidant compounds present can be caused the direct prevention of propagation of lipid peroxidation process.

#### 4.6. Nitric Oxide radical (NO<sup>•</sup>) scavenging activity

Nitric oxide radical is very reactive and has a short half-life. NO<sup>.</sup> is generated from the amino acid, L-arginine by nitric oxide syntheses with isoforms (Forstermann et al., 1994; Fortermann and Kleinert, 1995).

Ethyl acetate, methylene chloride and chloroform fractions showed

the highest activities (IC<sub>50</sub> 3.0±0.13, 3.1±0.09 and 3.9±0.11 mg/mL respectively) in NO· radical scavenging among all the fractions. However, these activities were significantly (P < 0.05) lower than those of BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol (IC<sub>50</sub> 1.63±0.06 and 2.34±0.06 mg/mL respectively). Nitric oxide plays important roles as a neurotransmitter, vasodilator and in the immunological system as a defense against tumor cells, bacteria and parasites under physiological conditions but, excess production of NO· during ischemia-reperfusion is considered to act as a toxic radical and to cause renal dysfunction as well (Paller, Hoidal and Ferris, 1984; Gengaro et al., 1994). Since ROS and RNS have been proved to produce mutations and cause DNA damage (Salgo et al., 1995a and 1995, Yu and Anderson, 1997) it might be beneficial to human health if consumed foods could scavenge ROS and RNS.

제주대학교 중앙도서관

## 4.7. Ferrous ion chelating ability

Transition metal ions such as iron, copper and manganese are present abundantly in living organisms and foods of both plant and animal origin and can initiate the lipid oxidation directly or indirectly (Schaich, 1980). Ferrous ion is a higher valence state metal, which is known to participate in direct initiation of lipid oxidation through electron transfer and lipid alkyl radical formation.

Methanol extract and its fractions showed significantly higher activities (P < 0.05) than those of BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol in metal chelating. Chloroform and *n*-hexane fractions were involved in the highest activity group, which IC<sub>50</sub> 0.010±0.001 mg/mL in metal chelating (Table 2). Methanol extract, methylene chloride and aqueous

fraction showed the second highest activity group in metal chelating  $(IC_{50} 0.011\pm0.003 \text{ mg/mL})$ . Further, ethyl acetate fraction also showed strong activity  $(IC_{50} 0.012\pm0.004 \text{ mg/mL})$ . Phenolic compounds present in plants are known to participate in metal chelating (Van Acker et al., 1996). Furthermore, phenolic compounds possess properly oriented functional groups that can chelate metal ions. Also six-membered ring complexes show higher stability of metal-antioxidant complexes than that of five-membered ring complexes (Thompson and Williams, 1976). Therefore higher ion chelating capacities of blueberries may be attributed by the properly arranged structure in the antioxidant compounds present.

#### 4.8. Reducing power

The reducing capability of  $Fe^{3+} \rightarrow Fe^{2+}$  transformation was investigated in the presence of different blueberry extracts using the method deployed by Oyaizu (1986).

The reductive capabilities of blueberry extracts compared to BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol is shown in Fig 2. Ethyl acetate fraction showed higher activities than that of  $\alpha$ -tocopherol at same concentration but lower than that of BHT at the concentration of 2mg/mL. Methanolic extract and the final aqueous fraction also showed higher activities than other fractions but lower than that of BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol at the same concentration. All the fractions showed the higher activities than that of control and those were dose-dependent. In case of reducing power, these higher reducing activities can be attributed by the higher amount of polyphenolics and the reducing capacity of a compound may reflect its antioxidant potential.

#### 4.9. Thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS)

Malonaldehyde is the breakdown product of oxidized fatty acids and results in some rancid flavor in oxidized oils that can be estimated through the reaction with TBA. The inhibitory effect of the ethyl acetate fraction on TBARS formation was higher than that of its control sample in both fish oil and linoleic acid (Fig. 3 and 4). Furthermore, fish oil showed a higher rate of oxidation than that of linoleic acid. Addition of 0.1% (w/w) ethyl acetate fraction, BHT, BHA and  $\alpha$ tocopherol showed relatively higher inhibitory activities compared with 0.05 and 0.01% (w/w) ethyl acetate fraction. The inhibitory effects suddenly decreased after 8th day in fish oil and 10th day in linoleic acid. 0.1% (w/w) ethyl acetate fraction was compatible with the values of  $\alpha$ tocopherol but lower than that of BHT and BHA. The TBARS formation inhibitory effect of blueberry constituents indicates the total antioxidant potential of the blueberry.

#### 4.10. Conjugated diene hydroperoxide (CDH)

CDH are formed by re-arrangement of lipid radicals and then undergo further radical formation. Lipid peroxidation inhibition in early stages is important as it can prevent the further generation of reactive lipid radicals.

The rate of CDH formation was decreased considerably in the fish oil and linoleic acid treated with ethyl acetate fraction at a concentration of 0.1% (w/w) and the commercial antioxidants. Those activities were dose-dependent. However during the storage period of 12 days, the formation of CDH increased rapidly in the control samples as compared to the others (Fig.5 and 6). However, the 0.1% (w/w) level was almost compatible with the inhibition of  $\alpha$ -tocopherol in both fish oil and lenoleic acid. Furthermore, the activity of 0.1% (w/w) level was lesser that that of BHT and BHA. The rate of oxidation of fish oil was higher than that of linoleic acid at the same concentration. This is principally due to high amount of unsaturated fatty acids present in fish oil than that of linoleic acid, which has only two double bonds in its molecule. These results demonstrate that the blueberry extract contains active natural antioxidant in the oil systems during the initial and final steps of lipid peroxidation

4.11. Weight gaining

The addition of oxygen to the lipid radicals can produce the lipid peroxy radicals and the result is weight gaining. The results we obtained for weight gaining depicted the ability of antioxidative compounds in ethyl acetate fraction to retard the lipid peroxidation through competitive binding of oxygen and minimize the further reactions.

Fig.7 and 8 show the effect of ethyl acetate fraction on weight gaining in fish oil and linoleic acid stored at 60 for 12 day. Ethyl acetate fraction and synthetic antioxidant inhibit the weight gaining compared to the control counterpart in both fish oil and linoleic acid. Inhibitory effect of 0.1% (w/w) ethyl acetate fraction was almost

compatible with  $\alpha$ -tocopherol. It showed a sudden increase in weight gaining after 8th day both in fish oil and linoleic acid.

#### 4.12. Total phenolic content

It is well known that plant phenolic extracts act as free radical scavengers and act as antioxidants. Hence, the amount of phenolic content was estimated in this study. Different fractions from the methanolic extract exhibited different amounts of total phenolic content with the organic solvents used. The phenolic compounds present in these fractions may contribute to the antioxidant potential in particular assay and the correlation between total phenolic content and antioxidant assays are given in Table 3. Total phenolic content is varies in different fractions due to their polarity. Although methylene chloride shows relatively less amount of phenolic content, it shows higher activities for HO<sup> $\cdot$ </sup> and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> scavenging and metal chelating assays. This indicates that the other factors or compounds except polyphenols may also contribute to the activities.

In conclusion, the results obtained in the present study clearly demonstrate that the methanolic extract of blueberry may contain a number of antioxidant compounds, which can effectively scavenge various reactive oxygen species and chelating ferrous ions under *in-vitro* conditions. The broad range of activities of the extract suggests that multiple mechanisms are responsible for the antioxidant activity of blueberry. Although we have not isolated the compounds responsible for the antioxidant activities we speculate that it may be related to the phenolic compounds in the crude extract.

#### Part II

Antioxidant potential of enzymatic extracts from highbush blueberry (*Vaccinium corymbosum* L.)

#### **1. ABSTRACT**

Enzymatic extracts were prepared from the blueberry (Vaccinium corymbosum L.) collected in Jeju, Korea. Five carbohydrases namely AMG, Celluclast, Termamyl Ultraflo and Viscozyme, and five proteases namely Alcalase, Flavourzyme, Kojizyme, Nutrase and Protamex were used to prepare the enzymatic extracts. Antioxidant properties of each extract was studied using stable 1, 1-diphenyl-2picrylhdrazyl (DPPH), reactive oxygen species (ROS), nitric oxide (NO') scavenging, metal chelating assays and lipid peroxidation activity in hemoglobin-induced linoleic acid system. The phenolic content of all enzymatic extracts was in the range of 517.85 -597.96 mg/100 g dried sample. DPPH, NO and metal chelating assays exhibited prominent activities. Viscozyme extract showed the highest DPPH activity  $(0.046 \pm 0.002 \text{ mg/mL})$  while AMG extract showed the highest activity in NO scavenging (0.339± 0.011 mg/mL). All the extracts exhibited strong metal chelating activities. Blueberry enzymatic extracts also showed relatively good activity in hydrogen peroxide scavenging. AMG extract showed the highest lipid peroxidation activity (0.28± 0.01 mg/mL) in hemoglobin-induced linoleic acid system. In this results, the blueberry, which has potential antioxidant components may be a good candidate as a natural antioxidant source

#### 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### 2.1 Materials

Blueberry samples were collected from the farm belong Jeju Nong Korea. Carbohydrases such as Viscozyme L, San Co., Ltd, Jeju, in Celluclast 1.5 L FG, AMG 300 L, Termamyl 120 L and Ultraflo L, and Protease such as Protomex, Kojizyme 500 MG, Neutrase 0.8 L, Flavourzyme 500 MG and Alcalase 2.4 L were purchased from Navo Co.(Novozyme Nordisk. Bagsvaed, Denmark). Butylated hydroxytoluene (BHT),  $\alpha$ -tocopherol, dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO), 1,1-diphenyl-2-picrylhydrazyl (DPPH), nitro blue tetrazolium salt (NBT), xanthine, xanthine oxidase, thiobarbituric acid (TBA), trichloro acetic acid (TCA), Folin Ciocalteu reagent, sodium nitroprusside, sulfanilic acid were purchased from Sigma Co. (St. Louis, USA) and N-1-naphthylethylene diamine dihydrochloride was purchased from Hayashi pure chemical Industries Ltd. (Osaka, Japan). Ethylinediamine tetra-acetic acid (EDTA), peroxidase, 2, 3-Azino-bis (3-ethylbenzthiazolin)-6-sulfonic acid (ABTS), and deoxyribose were purchased from Fluka Co. (Buchs, Switzerland). All other chemicals used were analytical grade supplied by Fluka or Sigma Co.

#### 2.2 Proximate chemical composition of blueberry

Proximate chemical composition of blueberry was determined according to AOAC methods (AOAC, 1990). Crude protein content was determined by Kjeldahl method, crude carbohydrate content was determined by phenol-sulfuric acid reaction (absorbance at 480 nm,) using glucose as the calibration standard, crude lipid content was determined by Soxhlet method and ash content was determinated by calcinations in a furnace at 550°C until white or light grey ash results while moisture content was determined at 105°C for 24 hrs.

#### 2.3 Preparation of enzymatic extracts

Method described by Heo et al. (2003) was used with slight modifications to perform the enzymatic extracts from blueberry. One gram of ground blueberry was mixed with 100 mL of buffer solution and then, 100  $\mu$ L (or 100 mg) of enzyme was mixed. Then the relevant pH and temperature was adjusted to optimize the digestion process in each sample (Table 4). Later, enzymatic hydrolysis was performed for 12 hrs to reach an optimum degree of hydrolysis. Afterwards, the samples were kept in a boiling water bath (100°C) for 10 min to inactivate the enzyme. Enzymatic extracts were obtained after filtering with Whatman filter paper and pH was adjusted to 7. Each enzymatic extract was tested for ROS, NO, metal chelating and lipid peroxidation assays together with measurement of phenolic content. In each assay, all activities were compared with the values of commercial antioxidants (BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol) dissolved in methanol.

			Opt	Optimal
Erizym es	Sources	C har acteristics	Hđ	T (°C)
AMG	Aspergillus niger	Hydrolyzes 1,4- and 1,6-α-linkage sin liquefied starch	4.5	60
Celluciast	Trichoderma reesei	C atalyzes the break down of cellulose into glucose,	4.5	50
		cellobiose and higher glucose ploymers		
Termamyl	Bacillus licheniformis	Hydrolyses 1,4-a-glucosidic linkages in amylose and	6.0	60
		amylopectin.		
Ultraflo	Humicola insolens	Breakdown of $\beta$ -glucans, pentosans and other gums	7.0	60
Viscozyme	Aspergiltus aculeatus	Ability to liberate bound materials and to degrade	4.5	50
		non-sratch polysaccharides.		
Alcalase	Bacillus licheniformis	Endopeptidase activity.	8.0	50
Flavourzym e	Aspergilius oryzae	Endoprotease and ex opeptidase activities	7.0	50
Kojizyme	Aspergillus oryzae	Amino-and carboxy peptidase activities	6.0	40
Neutrase	Bacillus amyloliquefaciens	Endopeptidase activities.	6.0	50
Protan ax	Bacillus protease	Production of non-bitter protein hydrolysis	6.0	40

Table 4. Characteristics of different carbohydrases and proteases in hydrolysis process

#### 2.4 DPPH radical scavenging assay

DPPH scavenging potential of the blueberry samples were measured based on the scavenging ability of stable 1, 1-diphenyl-2picrylhdrazyl (DPPH) radicals. The method modified by Brand-Williams et al. (1995) was employed to investigate the DPPH radical scavenging activity. Freshly prepared 2 mL DPPH (3x10<sup>-5</sup> M in DMSO) solution was thoroughly mixed with 2 mL of blueberry samples. The reaction mixture was incubated for 1 hr at room temperature. The absorbance of resultant mixture was recorded at 517 nm using UV-VIS spectrophotometer (Opron 3000 Hanson Tech. Co. Ltd., Korea).

### 2.5 Superoxide anion (O<sub>2</sub><sup>--</sup>) scavenging assay

The superoxide scavenging ability of the blueberry samples were assessed by the method described by Nagai et al. (2001). The reaction mixture contained 0.48 mL of 0.05 M sodium carbonate buffer (pH 10.5), 0.02 mL of 3 mM xanthine, 0.02 mL of 3 mM EDTA, and 0.02 mL of 0.15% bovine serum albumin, 0.02 mL of 0.75 mM NBT and 0.02 mL of blueberry samples. After incubation at 25°C for 20 min, 6 mU XOD was added to the mixture to initiate the reaction, which was carried out at 25°C for 20 min. Reaction was terminated, by adding 0.02 mL of 6 mM CuCl. The absorbance of the mixture was recorded at 560 nm.

#### 2.6 Hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) scavenging assay

The hydrogen peroxide scavenging ability of the blueberry samples were investigated based on the scavenging of the hydrogen peroxide in ABTS-peroxidase system described by Muller (1995). Eighty microliter of each blueberry sample and 20  $\mu$ L of 10 mM hydrogen peroxide was mixed with 100  $\mu$ L of phosphate buffer (pH 5.0, 0.1 M) in a 96-microwell plate and the samples were incubated at 37°C for 5 min. Subsequently, 30  $\mu$ L of freshly prepared ABTS (1.25 mM) and 30  $\mu$ L of peroxidase were added and incubated at 37°C for another 10 min. The absorbance of the resulting mixture was recorded using ELISA reader (Sunrise; Tecan Co. Ltd., Austria) at 405 nm.

#### 2.7 Hydroxyl radical (HO<sup>•</sup>) scavenging assay

Ability of the blueberry samples to scavenge the HO· generated by Fenton reaction was measured according to the modified method of Chung et al. (1997). The Fenton reaction mixture containing of 200  $\mu$ L of 10 mM FeSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O, 200  $\mu$ L of 10 mM EDTA and 200  $\mu$ L of 10 mM 2-deoxyribose was mixed with 1.2 mL of 0.1M phosphate buffer (pH 7.4) containing 200  $\mu$ L of blueberry samples. Thereafter, 200  $\mu$ L of 10 mM H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> was added to the mixture before incubation at 37°C for 4 hrs. After incubation, 1 mL of 2.8% TCA and 1 mL of 1% TBA were added and placed in the boiling water bath for 10 min. Then, the resultant mixture was allowed to cool to room temperature and centrifuged at 395 x g for 5 min. The absorbance was recorded at 532 nm.

#### 2.8 Nitric Oxide radical (NO·) scavenging assay

Sodium nitroprusside in aqueous solution at physiological pH (7.4) spontaneously produce nitric oxide, which reacts with oxygen to produce nitrite ions and it can be determined by the use of Griess Illosvoy reaction (Garrat, 1964). Griess Illosvoy reagent was slightly modified using naphthylethylenediamine dihydrochloride (0.1% w/v)instead of 1-naphthylamine (5%). Scavengers of nitric oxide compete with oxygen and reduce the production of nitric oxide (Marcocci et al., 1994). The reaction mixture (3 mL) containing 2 mL of 10 mM sodium nitroprusside, 0.5 mL of phosphate buffer saline (pH 7.4, 0.01 M) and 0.5 mL of extract was incubated at 25°C for 150 min. Thereafter, 0.5mL of the reaction mixture containing nitrite was pipetted and mixed with 1.0 mL of sulfanilic acid reagent (0.33% in 20% glacial acetic acid) and allowed to stand for 5 min for completing diazotisation. Then, 1.0 mL of naphthylethylenediamine dihydrochloride (0.1%) was added, and allowed to stand for 30 min in diffused light. The absorbance of the pink coloured chromophore was measured at 540 nm.

#### 2.9 Ferrous ion chelating ability

A method described by Decker and Welch (1990) was used to investigate the ferrous ion chelating ability of blueberry samples. Five milliliters of each blueberry sample was mixed with 0.1 mL of 2 mM FeCl<sub>2</sub> and 0.2 mL of 5 mM ferrozine solutions. The absorbance at 562 nm was determined after 10 min. A complex of Fe<sup>2+</sup>/ferrozine showed strong absorbance at 562 nm.

#### 2.10 Measurement of reducing power

Reducing power was investigated using the method developed by Oyaizu (1986). A 2.5 mL blueberry sample was mixed with 2.5 mL of phosphate buffer (200 mM, pH 6.6) and 2.5 mL of 1% potassium ferricyanide. The mixture was placed in a water bath at 50°C for 20 min. The resulting solution was cooled rapidly, mixed with 2.5 mL of 10% trichloroacetic acid and centrifuged at 3000 x g for 10 min. A 5.0 mL fraction from the supernatant was mixed with 5 mL of distilled water and 1 mL of 1% ferric chloride. The absorbance of the resultant mixture was measured at 700 nm after 10 min. Higher the absorbance value exhibit, stronger the reducing power.

#### 2.11 Lipid peroxidation inhibitory activity in a hemoglobininduced linoleic acid system

The lipid peroxidation inhibitory activity of blueberry extract was determined according to the method described by Kuo et al. (1999) with slight modifications. Each sample fraction (0.1 mL) was thoroughly mixed with 0.025 mL of 0.1 M linoleic acid/ethanol and 0.075 mL of 0.2 M phosphate buffer (pH 7.2). Afterwards, 0.08% hemoglobin (0.05 mL) was added to start the autoauxidation and mixture was incubated at 37°C for 1 hr. The lipid peroxidation was stopped by adding 5 mL of 0.6% HCl/ethanol. The peroxidation value of the mixture (0.2 mL) was measured colouring with 0.02 mL of 20 mM FeCl<sub>2</sub> and 0.01 mL of 30% ammonium thiocyanate. The absorbance was recorded at 490 nm with an ELISA reader (Sunrise;

Tecan Co., Austria)

#### 2.12 Total phenolic content assay

Total phenolic content was determined according to the method described by Chandler and Dodds (1993). One millilitre of blueberry sample was mixed in a test tube containing 1 mL of 95% ethanol, 5 mL of distilled water and 0.5 mL of 50% Foiln-Ciocalteu reagent .The resultant mixture was allowed to react for 5 min and 1 mL of 5% Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub> was added. It was mixed thoroughly and placed in dark for 1 hr and absorbance was recorded at 725 nm in the UV-VIS spectrophotometer. A gallic acid standard curve was obtained for the calculation of phenolic content.

## 2.13 Calculation of 50% inhibition concentration (IC<sub>50</sub>)

The concentration of the extract (mg/mL) that required scavenging 50% of radicals was calculated by using the percent scavenging activities of four different extract concentrations. Percent scavenging activity was calculated as  $[1-(A_i-A_j)/Ac] \times 100\%$ .

Where;  $A_i$  is the absorbance measured with blueberry extracts in the particular assay with ROS source;  $A_j$  is the absorbance measured with blueberry extracts in the particular assay without ROS source;  $A_c$  is the absorbance of control with particular solvent (without blueberry extracts).

#### 2.14 Statistical analysis

All experiments were conducted in triplicate (n=3) and an ANOVA test (using SPSS 11.5 statistical software) was used to compare the mean values of each treatment. Significant differences between the means of parameters were determined by using Duncan test (P < 0.05).



#### 3. RESULTS

The proximate chemical composition of blueberry (Vaccinium corymbosum L.) was: moisture  $86.4\pm2.30\%$  ( $5.89\pm1.3\%$ ) carbohydrate  $12.8\pm1.10\%$  ( $88.36\pm1.7\%$ ), fat and protein content were  $2.39\pm0.3\%$  ( $0.1\pm0.07\%$ ) and  $0.6\pm0.03\%$  ( $1.88\pm0.6\%$ ), respectively. Ash content was  $0.1\pm0.06\%$  ( $1.48\pm0.06$ ).



(م) مرا 100 م منا م رسم معمد ما م	-				(	
dume norm 9001 Aur)	DPPH (	02"	H2O2	ЮН	.ON	Metal chelating
		( and				
AMG 589.38±9.4	0.057 <sup>4</sup> ±0.005	3.77 <sup>f</sup> ±0.13	2.1040.12	3.84'±0.09	0.339*±0.011	0.120 *±0.007
Celluciast 540.74±8.4	0.104*±0.003	$2.23^{d}\pm0.13$	2.11 4±0.12	3.94 ±0.15	0.486 <sup>bc</sup> ±0.013	0.108 ±0.002
Termannyl 546.63±7.6	0.057 <sup>c</sup> ±0.004	1.83 <sup>c</sup> ±0.14	2.50 <sup>b</sup> ±0.14	3.25 <sup>b</sup> ±0.14	0.442 <sup>b</sup> ±0.014	0.089*±0.003
Ultarafio 563.63±8.7	0.064 <sup>4</sup> ±0.001	2.56*±0.17	2.83 <sup>4</sup> ±0.09	3.86 <sup>c</sup> ±0.17	0.405 <sup>b</sup> ±0.015	$0.117^{4}\pm0.009$
Viscozyme 532.12±7.3	0.046 <sup>b</sup> ±0.002	$3.71^{4}\pm0.03$	2.72 <sup>bc</sup> ±0.19	3.11 <sup>b</sup> ±0.15	0.675 <sup>d</sup> ±0.012	0.103*±0.005
BHT	0.374 <sup>f</sup> ±0.003	0.18*±0.01	2.20 ±0.11	0.03 1 0.00	1.630*±0.060	3.300 <sup>b</sup> ±0.140
a-Tocopheral	0.018*±0.000	1.60 <sup>b</sup> ±0.08	3.20 <sup>4</sup> ±0.14	00.0±°20.0	2.340 <sup>f</sup> ±0.060	4.300 <sup>c</sup> ±0.170

Table 5. Antioxidative effect of erzymatic extracts (carboltydrases) from blueberry (Vaccinium corymbosum L.) on DPPH, ROS, NO\* scavenging

Extracts	Total phenolic cortent			IC <sub>30</sub>	IC30 (mg/mL)		
	(mg/100g dried sample)	HddC	02'	$H_2O_2$	. •OH	ON	Metal chelating
Alcalase	597.96±3.1	0.062 <sup>6</sup> ±0.004	0.89 <sup>b</sup> ±0.12	2.10 <sup>4</sup> ±0.14	3.98 <sup>°</sup> ±0.08	0.349 <sup>0</sup> ±0.011	0.149 <sup>1</sup> ±0.006
Flavourzym e	577.93±5.1	0.045 <sup>b</sup> ±0.001	2.84 <sup>°</sup> ±0.12	2.35 <sup>k</sup> ±0.13	3.72 <sup>b</sup> ±0.10	0.697 <sup>c</sup> ±0.013	0.117%±0.001
Kojizyme	532.16±4.1	0.113 <sup>d</sup> ±0.003	3.28 <sup>f</sup> ±0.15	2.75 <sup>d</sup> ±0.12	3.90 <sup>c</sup> ±0.04	0.429 <sup>b</sup> ±0.015	0.12940.003
N eutrase	517.85±3.2	100'0#,190'0	2.46 <sup>d</sup> ±0.11	2.41 <sup>c</sup> ±0.11	3.97 <sup>c</sup> ±0.05	0.482 <sup>b</sup> ±0.015	0.117°±0.001
Protomax	549.32±6.2	0.152*±0.002	2.83°±0.13	2.16 <sup>40</sup> ±0.11	3.97 <sup>c</sup> ±0.05	0.420 <sup>b</sup> ±0.011	0.115 <sup>4</sup> ±0.006
BHT		0.374 ±0.003	0.0±%1.0	2.20 <sup>46</sup> ±0.11	00.0±*20.0	1.630 <sup>4</sup> ±0.060	3.300 <sup>b</sup> ±0.140
œ-Tocopherol		000.0±%10.0	1.60 <sup>(±0,08</sup>	3.20 <sup>°±0.1</sup> 4	00.0±20.0	2.340°±0.060	4.300 ±0.170
All data are means of thr Significant differences at	All data are means of three determinations. (mean±SD, n=3) Significant differences at P < 0.05 indicated with different letters.	ean±SD, n=3) ith different letters.	<b>앙도서</b> 괸 SITY LIBRAF				

IC n(mg/mL)	0.28±0.01	0.97±0.04	0.38±0.05	1.06±0.08	0.66±0.04	0.65±0.05	0.95±0.06	1.98±0.04	0.96±0.03	2.14±0.09	0.13±0.02	0.16±0.03
(	AMG	Celluciast	Termanyl	Ultaraflo	Viscozyme	Alcalase	Flavourzyme	Kojizyme	Neutrase Sector	Protomax 2 +	BHT	a-Tocopherol

Table 7. Lipid peroxidation inhibitory activity of enzymatic extracts from blueberry ŧ and my d lincleic e alahin induse ÷ .

Table 8. Coefficit	ent of corr(	elation be	tween total	phenolic	s and other	Table 8. Coefficient of correlation between total phenolics and other antioxidant assays
in carbohydrase extracts	ex tracts					
	DPPH	02''	H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub>	-он	·ON	Metal chelating
Total phenolics	0.028	0.113	0.117	0.316	0.719	0.465
All are (+) values	w w		제주대학교 중 JEJU NATIONAL UNIVE			
Table 9. Coefficient in trotease extracts	iert of corr acts	elation b	etween tota	l phenoli	cs and othe	Table 9. Coefficient of correlation between total phenolics and other antioxidant assays in trotease extracts
4	DPPH	02'-	H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub>	-OH	·ON	Metal chelating
Total phenolics	0.121	0.430	0.392	0.066	0.002	0.349

the owned and 슻 같 ÷ ÷ ÷ ł 1 a latio ų . Ŕ Toble 2 Co

All are (+) values



Fig. 9. Reducing power of carbohydrase extracts from blueberry



Fig. 10.Reducing power of protease extracts from blueberry

#### 4. **DISCUSSION**

#### 4.1. DPPH radical scavenging activity

Proton-radical scavenging activity is an important attribute of antioxidants, which can be measured using DPPH radical scavenging assay. DPPH, a protonated radical, has characteristic maximum absorbance peak at 517 nm, which decreases with the scavenging of the proton radical (Yamaguchi et al, 1998). Further, the 2,2-diphenyl-2-picrylhydrazyl radical has been widely used to evaluate the free radical scavenging capacity of antioxidants (Brand-Williams, Cuvelier and Berset, 1995; Espin, Soler-Rivas and Wichers, 2000). Hydrogendonating ability of the antioxidant molecule contributes to its free radical scavenging nature (Chen and Ho, 1995).

Viscozyme and Flavourzyme extracts showed significantly higher (P < 0.05) scavenging activities ( $0.046 \pm 0.002$  and  $0.045 \pm 0.001$  mg/mL respectively) (Table 5 and 6) when compared with the values of BHT ( $0.374 \pm 0.003$  mg/mL) but significantly lower scavenging activities (P < 0.05) than that of  $\alpha$ -tocopherol ( $0.018 \pm 0.0$  mg/mL). All the enzyme extracts showed higher values than that of BHT but lower values than that of  $\alpha$ -tocopherol. Furthermore, DPPH scavenging activity of carbohydrases treated extracts was relatively higher than the extracts treated with proteases. Oki et al. (2002) have reported that the radical scavenging ability may increase with the increase of the phenolic content. Clear correlation coefficient between total phenolic content and DPPH activity could not be observed (Tables 8 and 9). In this study,

however, some enzymatic extracts showed high activities, even though they contained low amount of phenolics. This may be due to presence of other materials such as low molecular weight polysaccharides, pigments, proteins and peptides. The results reveal that enzymatic extracts from blueberry might contain radical scavenging compounds.

#### 4.2. Superoxide anion $(O_2, \overline{})$ scavenging activity

Superoxide radicals are generated during the normal physiological process mainly in mitochondria. Although superoxide anion is by itself a weak oxidant, it gives rise to the powerful and dangerous hydroxyl radicals as well as singlet oxygen, both of which contribute to the oxidative stress (Dahl and Richardson, 1978; Meyer and Isaken, 1995). Therefore, superoxide radical scavenging by antioxidants has physiological implications.

Superoxide anion scavenging activity of blueberry extracts is illustrated in Tables 5 and 6. Alcalase extract showed significantly higher (P < 0.05) activity ( $0.89 \pm 0.12 \text{ mg/mL}$ ) than that of  $\alpha$ -tocopherol ( $1.60 \pm 0.08 \text{ mg/mL}$ ) but significantly lower (P < 0.05) activity than that of BHT ( $0.18 \pm 0.01 \text{ mg/mL}$ ) while Termamyl extract showed higher activity ( $1.83 \pm 0.14 \text{ mg/mL}$ ) among carbohydrases extracts but significantly lower (P < 0.05) than those of commercial antioxidants. Furthermore, all the other extracts showed relatively moderate values in supeoxide scavenging activity when compared with the commercial antioxidants. The superoxide scavenging activity of proteases treated extracts was comparatively higher than that of the extracts treated with carbohydrases. Correlation coefficient between polyphenolic content and superoxide scavenging activity in extracts treated with protease was relatively higher compared with the extract treated with carbohydrases. Higher results may attribute the presence of low molecular weight protein or peptides after hydrolysis process in addition to phenolic content they pocess.

#### 4.3. Hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) scavenging activity

Hydrogen peroxide converts into singlet oxygen  $({}^{1}O_{2})$  and hydroxyl radical, and thereby become a very powerful oxidizing agent. Further, it can cross membranes and may oxidize number of compounds. Thus, removing of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> is very important for antioxidant defense in cell or food systems.

In the results of hydrogen peroxide scavenging activity, AMG extract exhibited the highest activity (2.10±0.12 mg/mL) followed by Celluclast extract (2.11±0.12 mg/mL) among carbohydrase extracts (Table 5). Further, Alcalase extract showed the highest activity (2.10±0.14 mg/mL) among protease extracts (Table 6). Both activities were significantly higher (P < 0.05) than that of  $\alpha$ -tocopherol (3.20±0.14 mg/mL). All extracts showed higher activities than that of  $\alpha$ -tocopherol. There is no clear correlation between hydrogen peroxide activity and total phenolic content. Therefore, we may conclude that another kind of bioactive compounds may also contribute to the hydrogen peroxide activity other than phenolic compounds.

#### 4.4. Hydroxyl radical (HO<sup>.</sup>) scavenging activity

An antioxidant ability to scavenge hydroxyl radicals is an important antioxidant action because of the high reactivity of hydroxyl radicals that enables the radical to react with a wide range of molecules found in living cells, such as amino acids, lipids, nucleotides and sugars. Hydroxyl radicals can be generated *in situ* by decomposition of hydrogen peroxide by high redox potential EDTA–Fe<sup>2+</sup> complex (nonsite specific) and, in the presence of 2-deoxy-D-ribose substrate, it forms thiobarbituric acid reactive substances which can be measured photometrically (Aruoma, 1994).

Viscozyme extract showed the highest activity  $(3.11\pm0.15 \text{ mg/mL})$ among the carbohydrase extracts (Table 5) while Flavourzyme extract showed the highest activity  $(3.72\pm0.10 \text{ mg/mL})$  among the protease extracts (Table 6). However, both activities were significantly lower (P<0.05) than those of commercial antioxidants, BHT and  $\alpha$ tocopherol (0.03±0.0 and 0.05±0.0 mg/mL respectively). Furthermore, all the enzymatic extracts showed significantly lower (P<0.05)activities in hydroxyl radical scavenging when compared with the commercial antioxidants.

#### 4.5. Nitric Oxide radical (NO<sup>.</sup>) scavenging activity

In addition to reactive oxygen species, nitric oxide is also implicated in cancer, inflammation and other pathological conditions (Moncada, Palmer and Higgs, 1991). The plant or plant products may have the property to counteract the effect of NO<sup>.</sup> and in turn may be of considerable interest in preventing the bad effects of excessive generation of NO<sup>•</sup> in the human body. Therefore, the scavenging ability of NO<sup>•</sup> may also help to disrupt the chain reactions initiated by excessive generation of NO<sup>•</sup> that are detrimental to human health. AMG extract exhibited significantly higher activity (P < 0.05) than other carbohydrase extracts ( $0.339\pm0.011$  mg/mL) (Table 5) and Alcalase extract showed significantly higher activity (P < 0.05) than other protease extracts (Table 6) ( $0.349\pm0.011$ mg/mL). Further, all values were significantly higher (P < 0.05) than those of commercial antioxidants; BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol ( $1.630\pm0.06$  and  $2.340\pm0.06$  mg/mL respectively). Relatively moderate correlation coefficient was shown between nitric oxide scavenging activity and phenolic content in carbohyrase extracts.

4.6. Ferrous ion chelating ability

Iron is known as the most important lipid oxidizing pro-oxidant among the transition metals due to its high reactivity. The ferrous state of iron accelerates lipid oxidation by breaking down hydrogen and lipid peroxidase to reactive free radicals via the Fenton type reaction  $(Fe^{2+} + H_2O_2 \rightarrow Fe^{3+} + OH^- + HO^-)$ . Ferrozine was used to indicate the presence of chelator and it forms a complex with free Fe<sup>2+</sup>. In the presence of chelating agent, the complex formation of ferrous and ferrozine is disrupted, resulting in a decrease in red color of the complex. The measurement of red color reduction therefore allows estimating the metal chelating activity of the coexisting chelator (Yamaguchi et al., 2000).

Tables 5 and 6 showed the metal chelating activity of enzymatic extracts from blueberry. Both, the protease and carbohydrase extracts from blueberry showed significantly higher (P < 0.05) chelating activities when compared with the commercial antioxidant. Termamyl extract exhibited the highest activity among carbohydrases and Protomax extract showed the highest activity among proteases. However, all the enzymatic extracts showed almost equal activities and higher activities than those of the commercial antioxidants, towards metal chelating. Furthermore metal chelating activity showed relatively lower correlation coefficient with total phenolic content. It has been reported that chelating agents, which form  $\sigma$ -bonds with metal are effective as secondary antioxidants because these chelating agents reduce the redox potential and thereby stabilizing the oxidized form of the metal ion (Gordon, 1990). Therefore, values obtained from enzymatic extracts from blueberry demonstrate an effective capacity of iron binding, suggesting that function as peroxidation protector.

#### 4.7. Reducing power

For the measurements of the reducing ability, the  $Fe^{3+}$ – $Fe^{2+}$  transformation was investigated in the presence of blueberry enzymatic extraction. Fig. 9 and 10 depicts the reductive effects of blueberry enzymatic extracts compared with BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol. Similar to antioxidant activity, the reducing power of blueberry enzymatic extracts increased with increasing dosage. All the extracts showed moderately higher activities than that of control but significantly lower activities

than that of commercial antioxidants tested.

# **4.8.** Lipid peroxidation inhibitory activity in a hemoglobin-induced linoleic acid system

Lipid peroxidation is a critical problem, which affects the quality of food leading to rancidity, toxicity and destruction of bioactive components. Fats and oils are generally used as the substrates for evaluating lipid peroxidation activity from natural sources (Duh and Yen, 1997; Tian and White, 1994). As shown in Table 7, the highest inhibitory activity of lipid peroxidation in a hemoglobin-induced linoleic acid model system was found in AMG extract (0.28±0.01 mg/mL) among carbohydrases extracts and in Alcalase extract  $(0.65\pm0.05 \text{ mg/mL})$  among proteases extracts. Those activities were compared with the values of BHT and  $\alpha$ -tocopherol. Although Alcalse and AMG extracts showed the highest activity in lipid peroxidation, they do not show the highest activity in DPPH radical scavenging. However, all the enzymatic extracts showed moderate activities in this assay. Coefficient correlation of DPPH radical scavenging and lipid peroxidation was relatively high (0.713). However, this method could assess the results with only 1 hr of oxidation time. Su and Silva (2005) also have reported good activity in lipid peroxidation of by-products from rabiteye blueberry (Vaccinium ashei).

#### 4.9. Total phenolic content

Hydrogen donating ability of the polyphenolic compounds is responsible for the inhibition of free radical induced lipid peroxidation (Yen, Duh and Tsai, 1993). In the present study, seemed to be no clear correlation between the phenolic content and antioxidant activity of the extracts as some enzymatic extracts with lower phenolic content showed relatively higher antioxidant activity. The correlation between total phenolic content and antioxidant assays are given in Tables 8 and 9. However, it is known that non- phenolic antioxidants could also contribute to the antioxidant activity of an extract (Harish and shivanandappa, 2005; Mariko et al., 2005).

In conclusion, the results obtained in the present study clearly demonstrate that the enzymatic extract of blueberry may contain a number of antioxidant compounds, which can effectively scavenge various reactive oxygen species and chelating ferrous ions under *in vitro* conditions. Additionally, higher phenolic content also dispersed in the extracts giving different antioxidant activities. Thus, these results indicate that highbush bluberry containing potential antioxidant components may be a good candidate as a natural antioxidant source and as a food supplement or in pharmaceutical industry. Further investigations are needed to find-out the bioactive compounds present in the blueberry.

#### Part III

Inhibitory activity of Alcalase and AMG extracts from highbush blueberry (*Vaccinium corymbosum* L.) on H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> induced DNA damage

#### **1. ABSTRACT**

The DNA Comet assay has been described as a sensitive, rapid and inexpensive screening test for evaluating oxidative stress caused by reactive oxygen species (ROS) on individual cells. The DNA damage inhibitory effect of blueberry enzymatic extracts prepared by means of carbohydrase (AMG) and protease (Alcalase) was examined using comet assay. With the increased concentrations, the inhibition effect of decreased significantly (P < 0.05). cell damage The highest concentration (50 µg/mL) of the extract indicated significantly higher effect (P < 0.05) against DNA damage, as compared to the control. Inhibitory effects of cell damage were 72% for the AMG extract and 60% for the Alcalase extract at  $50 \,\mu\text{g/mL}$  of concentration. Photomicrographs of different DNA migration profiles obtained from rat lymphocyte cells, when treated with different concentrations of extract, depicted that with the addition of extracts, the damage which caused by hydrogen peroxide was reduced. The DNA migration changed with the increment of the concentrations; specially, at highest concentrations of both enzymatic extracts indicated protecting effect against DNA damage in contrast to the control. Thus, these results indicate that blueberry may be a good candidate as a natural antioxidant source, which contain strong DNA inhibition potential.

#### 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### 2.1. Materials

Blueberry samples were collected from the farms of Jeju Nong San Co., Ltd, Jeju, in Korea. Carbohydrase such as AMG 300 L and Protease such as Alcalase 2.4 L were purchased from Navo Co. (Novozyme Nordisk, Bagsvaed, Denmark). All the other chemicals used were analytical grade supplied by Fluka or Sigma Co. (St Louis, USA).

#### 2.2. Preparation of enzymatic extracts

Method described by Heo et al. (2003) was used with slight modifications to perform the enzymatic extracts from blueberry. One gram of ground blueberry was mixed with 100 mL of buffer solution and then, 100  $\mu$ L (or 100 mg) of enzyme was mixed. Then the relevant pH and temperature was adjusted to optimize the digestion process in each sample. Later, enzymatic hydrolysis was performed for 12 hrs to reach an optimum degree of hydrolysis. Afterwards, the samples were kept in a boiling water bath (100°C) for 10 min to inactivate the enzyme. Enzymatic extracts were obtained after filtering with Whatman filter paper and pH was adjusted to 7.

#### 2.3. Isolation and cryoconservation of rat lymphocytes.

Blood samples were obtained from rats. A 5 mL of fresh whole blood was added to 5 mL of phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and
layered onto 5 mL of Histopaque 1077. After centrifugation for 30 min. at 400g at room temperature, the lymphocytes were collected from just above the boundary with the Histopaque 1077, washed with 5 mL PBS, Finally, they were freshly used for comet assay or resuspended in freezing medium (90% fetal calf serum, 10% demethyl sulfoxide) at  $6 \times 10^6$  cells/mL. The cells were frozen to -80 °C using a Nalgene Cryo 1°C freezing container and stored in liquid nitrogen. The cells were thawed rapidly prior to each experiment in a water bath at 37°C.

# 2.4. Incubation of lymphocytes with enzymatic extracts from highbush blueberry

Each blueberry extract was dissolved in PBS and diluted into concentrations of 12.5, 25.0 and 50.0  $\mu$ g /mL. The diluted samples (1.0 mL) were added into the lymphocyte suspension containing 2×10<sup>4</sup> cell/mL and incubated for 60 min at 37°C together with untreated control sample. After preincubation, samples were centrifuged at 2000 rpm for 5 min at 4°C. The incubated cells were resuspended in PBS with 50  $\mu$ M H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> for 5 min on ice. The untreated control sample was resuspended only in PBS without H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>. Cells were centrifuged as described above and then washed with 1.0 mL PBS. All the experiments were repeated twice with lympocytes

#### 2.5. Determination of DNA damage reduction (Comet assay).

The alkaline comet assay was conducted according to Singh et al. (1988) with slight modifications. The cell suspension was mixed with

75 µL of 0.5% low melting agarose (LMA), and added to the slides precoated with 1.0% normal melting agarose. After solidifaction of the agarose, slides were covered with another 75 uL of 0.5% LMA and then immersed in lysis solution (2.5 M NaCl, 100 mM EDTA, 10 mM Tris, and 1% sodium laurylasarcosine; 1% Triton X-100 and 10% DMSO) for 1 hr at 4°C. The slides were next placed in the electrophoresis tank containing 300 mM NaOH and 10 mM Na<sub>2</sub>EDTA (pH 13.0) for 40 minutes for DNA unwinding. For electrophoresis of the DNA, an electric current of 25 V/300 mA was applied for 20 minutes at 4°C. The slides were washed three times with a neutralizing buffer (0.4 M Tris, pH 7.5) for 5 min at 4°C, and then treated with ethanol for another 5 min before staining with 50 µL of ethidium bromide (20  $\mu$ g/mL). Measurements were made by image analysis (Kinetic Imaging, Komet 5.0, U.K) and fluorescence microscope (LEICA DMLB, Germany), determining the percentage of fluorescence in the tail (tail intensity, TI; 50 cells from each of two replicate slides).

### **3. RESULTS**



Fig. 11. The effect of different concentrations of Alcalse extract on  $H_2O_2$  induced rat lympocytes DNA damage. Values are means of three replicates. (% fluorescence in tail, Inhibitory effect of cell damage)



Fig. 12. Comet images of rat lymphocytes.

(A) negative control (B) lymphocytes treated with 50  $\mu$ M H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (C) lymphocytes treated with 12.5  $\mu$ g/mL blueberry Alcalase extract + 50  $\mu$ M H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (D) lymphocytes treated with 25  $\mu$ g/mL blueberry Alcalase extract + 50  $\mu$ M H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (E) lymphocytes treated with 50  $\mu$ g/mL blueberry Alcalase extract + 50  $\mu$ M H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>



Fig. 13. The effect of different concentrations of AMG extract on H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> induced rat lymphocytes DNA damage. Values are means of three replicates. (% Fluorescence in tail, Inhibitory effect of cell damage)



Fig. 14. Comet images of rat lymphocytes.

(A) negative control (B) lymphocytes treated with 50  $\mu$ M H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>

(C) lymphocytes treated with 12.5  $\mu$ g/mL blueberry AMG extract + 50  $\mu$ M H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (D) lymphocytes treated with 25  $\mu$ g/mL blueberry AMG extract + 50  $\mu$ M H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (E) lymphocytes treated with 50  $\mu$ g/mL blueberry AMG extract + 50  $\mu$ M H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>

#### 4. **DISCUSSION**

DNA which is the genetic material in our cells and controls cellular functions can be damaged as a result of several factors such as reactive oxygen species, smoke heat, toxic chemicals and ultraviolet light. The sequence of the DNA base pares can be changed and leads errors/ disorders in replicating DNA If the damage could not be repaired by the existing DNA repair mechanisms. The DNA damage of cultured rat lymphocytes was artificially induced by  $H_2O_2$  and the ability of blueberry extract to inhibit the damage was extrapolated by the fluorescence intensity of the tail extent movement using comet assay.

The DNA damage inhibitory effect of enzymatic extracts of Alcalase and AMG were investigated using comet assay. DNA damage is well known to be one of the most sensitive biological markers for evaluating oxidative stress caused by ROS (Kassie et al., 2000). Comet assay (single cell gel electrophoresis), which is a rapid and sensitive fluorescence microscopic method for detection of primary DNA damage on the individual cell level, is extensively used to evaluate the genotoxicity of test substances (Olive et al., 1990;Fairbairn et al., 1995).

As shown in Fig. 11 and 13 the inhibition of DNA damage by blueberry extracts was investigated with three different concentrations. With increased concentration of extracts the percentage of inhibitory effect of cell damage increased significantly (P < 0.05) indicating these activities were dose dependants. The highest concentration (50 µg/mL) of both extracts (Alcalase and AMG) indicated strong inhibitory effect against DNA damage, as compared to the control. Inhibitory effect of cell damage was 60.0% by Alcalase extract and 72.0% for AMG extract at 50  $\mu$ g/mL of concentration. Furthermore, the fluorescence intensity in tail was decreased with increased concentrations. The H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> induced DNA damage was successfully overcome/repaired by the blueberry extract at all the concentrations tested. Photomicrographs of different DNA migration profiles obtained from rat lymphocytes, when treated with different concentrations of enzymatic extracts are shown in (Fig.12 and 14). In the group treated with only hydrogen peroxide, the DNA was completely damaged but the addition of enzymatic extracts with hydrogen peroxide reduced the damage. The DNA migration changed with the increment of the concentrations; specially, at 50  $\mu$ g/mL of the extract indicated protecting effect against DNA damage in contrast to control.

This finding suggests that the constituents in blueberry enzymatic extracts have a potential to act against DNA damage and is an effective chemotherapeutic agent for complications induced by DNA damage.

# SUMMARY

Highbush blueberry (*Vaccinium corymbosum* L.) is a shrub with many stems, which grows up to 10 feet and has clusters of bell shaped white flowers, which are abundantly grown in Canada and United State. Korea has also started to cultivate blueberry recently. Numbers of blueberry varieties are available and several studies have reported their antioxidative, anticancer and antiinflammatory activities.

The antioxidant potential of 75% methanolic extract and its different fractions from highbush blueberry were investigated using different reactive oxygen species (ROS), nitric oxide (NO·), metal chelating and lipid peroxidation assays. Methylene chloride and 75% methanol fractions showed equal higher activities in hydroxyl radical (HO·) scavenging. Higher hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) scavenging values were reported for the ethyl acetate and methylene chloride fractions. Nitric oxide (NO·) and 1,1-diphenyl-2-picrylhydrazyl radical (DPPH) scavenging activities were high in ethyl acetate and methylene chloride fractions. Chloroform and water fractions showed strong activities in superoxide (O<sub>2</sub>·<sup>-</sup>) scavenging. All fractions showed strong activities in metal chelating compared to commercial antioxidants. Ethyl acetate 0.1% fraction showed notable capacity to suppress lipid peroxidation in both fish oil and linoleic acid.

Enzymatic hydrolysates of blueberry were prepared using five carbohydrases namely AMG, Celluclast, Termamyl, Ultraflo and Viscozyme, and five proteases namely Alcalase, Flavourzyme, Kojizyme, Neutrase and Protamex. Antioxidant properties of each extract were studied using different antioxidant assays. Viscozyme showed the highest DPPH activity while AMG showed the highest activity in NO<sup>•</sup> scavenging. All the extracts exhibited strong metal chelating activities. AMG showed the highest lipid peroxidation activity in hemoglobin-induced linoleic acid system among all the enzymatic extracts.

Reactive oxygen species and free radicals can cause the oxidative damage in DNA of vital molecules in human body. Therefore, it is necessary to minimize or prevent this damage and protect the DNA as it may lead to diseases like cancer or various genetic disorders. Comet assay is a simple, rapid and sensitive method that can be used to detect the amount of damage. Thus, blueberry enzymatic extracts (AMG and Alcalase) were examined for its potential DNA damage inhibitory effect using this method and both Alcalase and AMG extracts showed strong inhibitory activities against DNA damage.

In conclusion, this work has shown that the highbush blueberry is a natural source of potential antioxidants. Further research should be carried out to purify and isolate the bioactive compounds available in blueberry, which later, can be used as a candidate in pharmacutical industry.

## REFERENCES

- Abdalla, A.E., J.P. Roozen. 1999. Effect of plant extracts on the xidative stability of sunflower oil and emulsion. *Food Chem.* 64: 323-329.
- Ahn, C.B., Y.J. Jeon, D.S. Kang, T.S. Shin and B.M. Jung. 2004. Free radical scavenging activity of enzymatic extract from brown seaweed *Scytosiphon lomentarin* by electron spin resonance spectrometry. *Food Res. Int.* 37: 253-258.
- Ames, B.M. 1983. Dietary carcinogens and anticarcinogens: oxygen radicals and degenerative disease. *Science* 221: 1256-1263.
- Ames, S.N., M.K. Shigrenaga, and T.M. Hagen. 1993. Oxidants, antioxidants and degenerative diseases of aging. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 90: 7915–7922.
- AOAC. 1990. *Official Method of Analysis*. 15th ed. Association of Official Analitical Chemists, Washington DC: AOAC
- Aruoma, O.I. 1994. Deoxyribose assay for detecting hydroxyl radicals. *Methods in Enzymol.* 233: 57–66.
- Athukorala, Y., K.W. Lee, C. Song, C.B. Ahn, T.S. Shin, Y.J. Cha, F. Shahidi, Y.J. Jeon. 2003. Potential antioxidant activity of marine red alga *Grateloupia filicina* extracts. *J. Food Lipids* 10: 251-263.
- Brand, M.D. 2000. Uncoupling to survive? The role of mitochondrial inefficiency in aging. *Experimental Gerontology* 35: 811-820.
- Brand-Williams, W. Cuvelier M.E. and Berset C. 1995. Use of a free radical method to evaluate antioxidant activity. *Food Sci. and Tech.* (*London*) 28: 25-30.

- Cao, G.H., E. Sofic and. R.L. Prior. 1996. Antioxidant capacity of tea and vegetables. J. *of Agric. Food Chem.* 44: 3426–3431.
- Chandler, S.F., J.H. Dodds. 1993. The effect of phosphate, nitrogen and sucrose on the production of phenolics and solasidine in callus cultures of *Solanum laciniatum*. *Plant cell reports* 2: 105-110.
- Chen, C.W. and C.T. Ho. 1995. Antioxidant properties of polyphenols extracted from green tea and black tea. *J. Food Lipids* 2: 35–46.
- Chiang, W.D., C. J. Shih and Y.H. Chu. 1999. Functional properties of soy protein hydrolysate produced from a continuous membrane reactor system. *Food Chem.* 65: 189-194
- Chung, S.K., T. Osawa, S. Kawakishi. 1997. Hydroxyl radical scavenging effects of spices and scavengers from Brown Mustard (*Brassica nigra*). *Biosci. Biotech. Biochem.* 61: 118-123.
- Dahl, M. K. and T. Richardson. 1978. Photogeneration of superoxide anion in serum of bovine milk and in model systems containing riboflavin and amino acids. J. Dairy Sci. 61: 400–407.
- Decker, E.A., B. Welch. 1990. Role of ferritin as a lipid oxidation catalyst in muscle food. food. *J Agric Food Chem* 38: 674-677.
- DiMatteo, V. and E. Esposito. 2003. Biochemical and therapeutic effects of antioxidants in the treatment of Alzheimer's disease, Parkinson's disease, and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, *Current Drug Target CNS Neurological Disorders* 2: 95–107.
- Duh, P.D. and G.C. Yen. 1997. Antioxidant efficacy of methanolic extracts of peanuts hulls in soybean and peanuts oil. J.Am. Oil Chem. Soc. 74: 745-748.
- Espin, J.C., C. Soler-Rivas and H.J. Wichers. 2000. Characterization of total free radical scavenger capacity of vegetable oils and oil

fraction using 2,2-diphenyl-1-picrylhydrazyl radical. *J. Agri. Food Chem.* 48: 648–656.

- Fairbairn, D.W., P.L Olive, K.L. O. Neill.1995. The comet assay:a comprehensive review. Mutat. Res. 339: 37–59.
- Fleurennce, J. 1999. The enzymatic degradation of algal cell wall: a useful approach for improving accessability. J. App. phycol. 11: 313-314.
- Forstermann, U., E.I. Closs, J.S. Pollock, M. Nakane, P. Schwarz, I. Gath. 1994. Nitric oxide synthase isoenzymes: characterization, purification, molecular cloning, and functions. *Hypertension* 23: 1121–31.
- Forstermann, U, H. Kleinert. 1995. Nitiric oxide synthase: expression and expressional control of the three isoforms.Naunyn-Schmiedebergs Arch *Pharmacol*. 352: 2331-364.
- Freeman, B. A. and J.D. Crapo. 1982. Biology of disease: Free radicals and tissue injury. *Lab. Inves.* 47: 412-426.
- Garrat, D.C. 1964. The quantitative analysis of drugs, vol.3. Chapman and Hall, Japan, 456-458.
- Gerber, M., M.C. Boutron-Ruault, S. Hercberg, E. Riboli, A. Scalbert and M.H. Siess. 2002. Food and cancer: State of the art about the protective effect of fruits and vegetables. *Bulletin du Cancer* 89: 293–312.
- Gordon, M.H. 1990. The mechanism of the antioxidant action *in vitro*. In: Hudson BJF (ed) Food antioxidant, Elsivier, London, 1-18.
- Halliwell, B., J.M.C. Gutteridge. 1990. Role of free radicals and catalytic metal ions in human diseases: An overview. *Methods in*

Enzymolo 186: 1-85.

- Halliwell, B., J.M.C. Gutteridge. 1984. Oxygen toxicity, oxygen radicals, transition metals and disease. *Biochem J.* 219: 1-14.
- Halliwell, B., M.M. Antonia, C. Susanna and I.A.Okezie. 1995. Free radicals and antioxidants in food and in vivo: What they do and how they work. *Critical Reviews in Food Sci. and Nut.* 35: 7–20.
- Harish, R. and T. Shivanandappa. 2005. Antioxidant activity and hepatoprotective potential of *Phyllanthus niruri*. *Food Chem*. (in press).
- Heo, S. J., Y. J. Jeon, J. Lee, H.T. Kim and K.W. Lee. 2003. Antioxidant effect of enzymatic hydrolysate from a Kelp, *Ecklonia cava*. *Algae* 18: 431-347.
- Innis, S.M. 1991. Essential fatty acids in growth and development. *Prog Lipid Res* 30: 39-103.
- Ito, N., S. Fukushima, A. Hasegawa, M. Shibata and T. Ogiso. 1983. Carcinogenecity of buthylated hydroxy anisole in F344 rats. J. Nat. Cancer Inst. 70: 343–347.
- Jeon, Y. J., H.G. Byun and S.K. Kim. 2000. Improvement of functional properties of cod frame protein hydrolysates using ultrafiltration membranes. *Process Biochem.* 35: 471-478.
- Kalt, W., C.F. Forney, A. Martin, R.L. Prior. 1999. Antioxidant capacity, vitamin C, phenolics, and anthocyanins after fresh storage of small fruits. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* 47: 4638-4644.
- Kandaswami, C. and E.J. Middleton. 1994. Free radical scavenging and antioxidant activity of plant flavanoids. *Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology* 366: 315-376.

- Kassie, F., W. Pqrzefall, S. Knasmuller. 2000. Single cell gel electrophoresis assay: a new technique for human biomonitoring studies. Mutat. Res. 463: 13–31.
- Kay, C.D. and B.J. Holub. 2002. The effect of wild blueberry (*Vaccinium angustifolium*) consumption on postprandial serum antioxidant status in human subjects. *British J. Nutrition* 88: 389-397.
- Kinsella, J.E. 1987. Seafoods and Fish oils in Human Health and disease. Marcel Dekker New York.
- Kinsella, J.E., E. Frankel, B. German and J. Kanner. 1993. Possible mechanism for the protective role of the antioxidant in wine and plant foods. *Food Technol.* 47: 85–89.
- Kitada, M., K. Igarashi, S. Hirose, H. Kitagawa. 1979. Inhibition by polyamines of lipid peroxide formation in rat liver microsomes. *Biochem. Biophy. Research Commun.* 87: 388–394.
- Kris-Etherton, P.M., K.D. Hecker, A. Bonanome, S.M. Coval, A.E.
  Binkoski, K.F. Hilpert, A.E. Griel, and T.D. Etherton. 2002.
  Bioactive compounds in foods: their role in the prevention of cardiovascular disease and cancer. *American J. Medicine* 113: 71–88.
- Kuo, J.M., D.B. Yeh and B.S. Pan. 1999. Rapid photometric assay evaluating antioxidative activity in edible plant material. *Journal of Agriculture and Food Chem.* 47: 3206-3209.
- Liu, F., T.B. Ng. 2000. Antioxidative and free radical scavenging activities of selected medicinal herbs. *Life Sciences* 66: 725-735.
- Madsen, H.L., G. Bertelsen. 1995. Spices as antioxidants. *Trends Food Sci. Technol.* 6: 271-277.

- Madsen, H.L., B. Sorensen, L.H. Skibsted, G. Bertelesen. 1998. The antioxidative activity of summer savory (*Satureja hortensis* L.) and rosemary (*Rosmarinus officinalis* L.) in dressing stored exposed to light or in darks. *Food Chem.* 63: 173-180.
- Marcocci, P.L., A. Sckaki, G.M. Albert. 1994. Antioxidant action of Ginkgo biloba extracts EGP761.Methods in Enzymol. 234: 462-475.
- Mariko, N.M., Hassimotto, I.M. Genovese, and. F.M. Lajolo. 2005.
  Antioxidant activity of dietary fruits, vegetables and commercial frozen pulps. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chem.* 53: 2928–2935.
- Meyer, A.S. and A. Isaksen. 1995. Application of enzymes as food antioxidants. *Trends Food Sci. Technol.* 6: 300–304.
- Moncada, A., R.M.J. Palmer and E.A. Higgs. 1991. Nitric oxide: physiology, pathophysiology and pharmacology. *Pharmacological Reviews* 43: 109–142.
- Muller, H.E. 1995. Detection of hydrogen peroxide produced by microorganism on ABTS-peroxidase medium. *Zentralbl Bakterio*. *Mikrobio*. *Hyg*. 259: 151-158.
- Nagai, T., M. Sakai, R. Inoue, H. Inoue, N. Suzuki. 2001. Antioxidative activities of some commercially honeys, royal jelly, and propolis. *Food Chem.* 75: 237-240.
- Oki, T., M. Masuda, S. Furuta, Y. Nishibia, N. Terahara and I. Suda. 2002. Involvement of anthocyanins and other phenolic compounds in radical-scavenging activity of purple-fleshed sweet potato cultivars, *J. Food Chem. Toxicol.* 67: 1752–1756.

- Olive, P.L., J.P. Banath, R.E. Durand. 1990. Heterogeneity in radiationinduced DNA damage and repair in tumor and normal cells measured using the "Comet" assay. Radiat. Res. 122: 86–94.
- Oyaizu, M. 1986. Studies on products of browning reaction: antioxidative activities of products of browning reaction prepared from glucosamine. *Jpn. J. Nutr.* 44: 307-315.
- Paller, M.S., J.R. Hoidal, T.F. Ferris. 1984. Oxygen free radicals in ischemic acute renal failure in the rat. J. Clin. Invest. 74: 1156– 1164.
- Pizzale, L., R. Bortolomeazzi, S. Vichi, E. Uberegger, L. Conte. 2002. Antioxidant activity of sage (*Salvia officinalis* and *S. Fruticosa*) and oregano (Origanum *onites* and *Origanum inderecdens*) extracts related ti their phenolic compoun content. J. Sci. Food Agric. 82: 1645-51.
- Prior, R.L., G. Cao, A. Martin, E. Sofic, J. McEwen, C. O'Brien, N. Lischner, M. Ehlenfeldt, W. Kalt, G. Krewer, C.M. Mainland. 1998. Antioxidant capacity as influenced by total phenolic and anthocyanin content, maturity, and variety of Vaccinium species. J. Agric. Food and Chem. 46: 2686-2693.
- Pryor, W.A. 1991. The antioxidant nutrient and disease prevention what do we know and what do we need to find out?. *American J. Clinical Nut.* 53: 391–393.
- Ramos, E.A.P. and Y.L. Xiong. 2002. Antioxidant activity of soy protein hydrolysates in a liposomal system. J. Food Sci. 67: 2952-2956.
- Roozen, J., E. Frankel, J. Kinsella. 1994. Enzymatic and autoxidation of lipids in low fat foods: model of linoleic acid in emulsion field

hexadecane. Food Chem. 50: 33-38.

- Rossi, M., E. Giussani, R. Morelli, R.L. Scalzo, R.N. Nani, D. Torreggiani. 2003. Effect of fruit blanching on phenolics and radical scavenging activity of highbush blueberry juice. *Food Research Int.* 36: 999-1005.
- Safer, A.M., A.J. Al-Nughamish. 1999. BHT resulted in a significant increase in liver weight. *Histopathol.* 14: 391-406.
- Salgo, M.G., E. Bermudez, G.L. Squadrito, W.A. Pryor. 1995 a. DNA damage and oxidation of thiols peroxynitrite causes in rat thymocytes. *Archives of Biochem. Biophy.* 322: 500–505.
- Salgo, M.G., K. Stone, G.L. Squadrito, J.R. Battista, W.A. Pryor. 1995. Peroxynitrite causes DNA nicks in plasmid pBR322. *Biochemical* and Biophysical Research Commu. 210: 1025–1030.
- Sanchez-Moreno, C. 2002. Methods used to evaluate the free radical scavenging activity in foods and Biological systems. *Food Sci. Technol. Int.* 8: 121-137.
- Schaich, K.M.1980. Free radical initiation in protein and amino acids by ionizing and ultraviolet radiations and lipid oxidation-Part I: ionizing radiation. *Critical Reviews* in *Food Sci. Nut.* 13: 89-159.
- Serafini, M., R. Bellocco, A. Wolk and A.M. Ekstrom. 2002. Total antioxidant potential of fruit and vegetables and risk of gastric cancer. *Gastroenterology* 123: 985–991.
- Singh, N.P., M.T. McCoy, R.R. Tice and E.L. Schneider. 1988. A simple technique for quantitation of low levels of DNA damage in individual cells. *Exp. Cell Res.* 175: 184–191.
- Siriwardhana, N., K.W. Lee, S.H. Kim, W.J. Ha, Y.J. Jeon. 2003. Antioxidant activity of *Hizikia fusiformis* on reactive oxygen

species scavenging and lipid peroxidation inhibition. *Food Sci. Technol. Int.* 9: 339-346.

- Siriwardhana, N., Y.J. Jeon, S.H. Kim, J.H Ha, S.J. Heo. and K.W. Lee. 2004. Enzymatic hydrolysis for effective extraction of antioxidative compounds from *Hizikia fusiformis*. *Algae* 19: 59-68.
- Su, M.S. and J.L. Silva. 2005. Antioxidant activity, anthocyanins, and phenolics of rabiteye blueberry (Vaccinium ashei) by-products as affected by fermentation. *Food Chem.* (in press).
- Thompson, M, C.R. Williams. 1976. Stability of flavonoid complexes of copper (II) and flavonoid antioxidant activity. *Analytica Chemica Acta* 85: 375-381.
- Tian, L.L. and P. J. White. 1994. Antioxidant activity of oat extract in soybean and cottonseed oils. *J. Am. oil Chem. Soc.* 71: 1079-1086.
- Tiedemann, A.V. 1997. Evidence for a primary role of active oxygen species in induction of host cell death during infection of bean leaves with Botrytis cinerea. *Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol.* 50: 151-166.
- Van Acker, S.A.B.E., D.J. Van den Berg, M.N.J.L. Tromp, D.H. Griffioen, W.P. Van Bennekom, W.J.F. Van Der Vijgh, A. Bast. 1996. Structural aspects of antioxidants activity of flavonoids. *Free Radical Biol. and Med.* 20: 331-342.
- Wanasundara, U.N., F. Shahidi. 1996. Stabilization of seal blubber and menhaden oil with green tea catechins. J. American Oil Chemist's Society 73: 1183.1190.
- Wichi, C.M., C.W.C. Kendall., D. Stamp, A. Medline, M.C. Archer and W.R.Bruce. 1998. Thermally oxidized dietary fat on colon carcinogenesis in rodents. *Nutr. Cancer* 30: 69-73.

- Yamaguchi, F., T. Ariga, Y. Yoshimira and H. Nakazawa. 2000.
  Antioxidant and anti-glycation of carcinol from *Garcinia indica* Fruit Rind. J. Agric. and Food Chem. 49: 180–185.
- Yamaguchi, T., H. Takamura, T. Matoba, J. Terao. 1998. HPLC method for evaluation of the free radical-scavenging activity of foods by using 1,1,-dipenyl-2- picrylhydrazyl. *Biosci. Biotechnol.Biochem.* 62: 1201-1204.
- Yan, X., L. Xiancui, Z. Chengxu, F. Xiao. 1996. Prevention of fish oil rancidity by phlorotanins from *Sargassum kjellanianum*. J. Appl. Phycol. 8: 201-203.
- Yen, G.C., P.D. Duh, and C.L Tsai. 1993. The relationship between antioxidant activity and maturity of peanut hulls. J. Agricul. Food Chem. 41: 67–70.
- Yu, L., P.E. Gengaro, M. Niederberger, T.J. Burke, R.W. Schrier. 1994.
   Nitric oxide: a mediator in rat tubular hypoxia/reoxygenation injury.
   *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U.S.A.* 91: 1691-1695.
- Yu, T.W., D. Anderson. 1997. Reactive oxygen species-induced DNA damage and its modification: a chemical investigation. *Mutation Research* 379: 201–210.
- Zheng, W., S.Y. Wang. 2001. Antioxidant activity and phenolic compounds in selected herbs. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* 49: 5165-70.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First and foremost thanks are due to my supervisor, Prof. Jin-Hwan Ha, without whose guidance and encouragement this thesis would not be what it is today. His extensive comments, helpful discussions and the interactions cause a direct impact on the final form and quality of this thesis.

I would like to extend my sincere gratitude towards Prof. Soo-Hyun Kim for his guidance, invaluable advices and encouragement. He was as close as a relative and a good teacher to me. I am really glad that I have come to get know him in my life.

My special thanks should go to prof. You-Jin Jeon who kept an eye on the progress of my work and always being available when I needed his advice. His overly enthusiasm and integral view on research and his mission for providing 'only high-quality work and not less', has made a deep impression on me.

Also, I wish to offer my humble gratitude to professors of my department, Prof. Dae-Jin Song, Prof. Yeung-Joo Kang, Prof. Young-Hwan Ko and Prof. Sang-Bin Lim for their kind advices.

Further, I would like to extend my sincere gratitude to Prof. Sang-Chul Chung, Prof. Ki-Wan Lee, Prof. Myung-Chul Oh, Prof. Jung-Hyon Kim and Prof.Chang-Kyung Oh for their kindness and encouragement.

Many thanks to my colleagues; Yeong-Chan Kang, Yong-Seok Ahn, Jung-Suk Boo, Doek-Shim Kim, Yoon-Hee Huh, So-Kium Lee, Won-Jun Ko, Ji-Hyun Mun, Hye-Jung Kim, Seung-Gyu Kang, Ho-Jung Kang, Jung-Lim Ko, Yang-Min Ho, Juo-Yoeng Lee and Sun-Hee Hyun of the department for giving me the feeling of homely environment at work.

I feel a deep sense of gratitude for my parents who formed part of my vision and taught me the good deeds that really matter in life. I am grateful for my sisters for rendering me the sense and the value of brotherhood.

Special thanks to Dr. Nalin Siriwardhana for guiding me to study in Korea and for giving much encouragement and invaluable assistance.

I should also mention Soo-Jin Heo, Kil-Nam Kim, Seon-Heui Cha, Jin-Hee Park, Ahn-Gin-Nae, Young-Bin Oh, Hyun-Pil Yang, Won-Suk Kim, Ji-Hyeok Lee, Seung-Hong Lee, Sung-Myeong Kang, Seok-Chun Ko, Chul-Hong Oh, Hyun-Sil Kang, Ho-Jin Park, Kyong-Im Kang for their support and kindness.

Also, I greatly acknowledge all my Sri Lankan friends Rohan, Prashani, Yasantha, Mahanama, Chamilani, Anoja and Himali for giving me great assistance and valuable suggestions during my study.

I can't forget all my foreign friends who are studying in CNU for their support during my study in CNU.

At last but not least I would like to thank all those whom I have not mentioned above but helped me in numerous ways to success my education in CNU.